HIP-HOP FOR HEALTH PROHIDTION: AN EXPLORATORY DESCRIPTIVE STUDY HIP-HOP BASED HIV/AIDS EDUCATION







HIP-HOP FOR HEALTH PROMOTION: AN EXPLORATORY DESCRIPTIVE STUDY OF HIP-HOP-BASED HIV/AIDS EDUCATION

Ruchel Landy
 A thesis submitted to the
 School of Graduate Studies
 in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the degree of Master of Arts Department of Ethnomusicology

Department of Ethnomusicology Memorial University of Newfoundland

St John's July 2010 Newfoundland

ABSTRACT

This think is a critical constitution of the must in word in bash because intervention should be with INFOLDS. More specifiedly, this results focus on the or of villapsh pix substances programs within a Need, Associate senser, T. Yi Banisari in and state law man in may be used in a both indicate program. An experience observable substances and the analysis of and INFO sealings programs. Think, others we have deal INFO prevention which pix Association programs. Think, others we have deal INFO prevention and distillations involved and the seal programs of the pix and the seal programs and the seal programs and the seal programs and the seal programs and in INFO ASSOCIATION and info ASSOCIATION and in INFO ASSOCIATION a

Keywords: Hip-hop, health education, Aberiginal, HIV/AIDS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

4.2 The workshop.

ABSTRACT
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF TABLES.
LIST OF FIGURES.
LIST OF ACRONYMS
LIST OF APPENDICES
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
CHAPTER ONE: Introduction.
1.1 Musical communication.
1.2 Entertainment-Education and Participatory Communication
1.3 Music-based education strategies.
1.4 Music-based HIV education in North America.
CHAPTER TWO: Evaluations of hip-hop based HIV education
2.1 Why is music used?
2.2 Gaps in the literature
CHAPTER THREE: Hip-hop and Aboriginal cultures.
3.1 Aboriginal hip-hop.
3.2 The fit: hip-hop and Aboriginal culture
CHAPTER FOUR: Analysis of the role of music in Taking Action

4.3 Assessing the youths' com	nection to hip-hop74
4.4 Belonging to the communi	ity
4.5 Altruism and ethical respo	nsibility91
CHAPTER FIVE: Conclusion	96
APPENDIX A:	100
APPENDIX B:	102
APPENDIX C:	104
APPENDIX D:	105
WORKS CITED	106
DISCOGRAPHY	118

LIST OF TABLES Table 2.1 HIP-HOP HEALTH PROMOTION STRATEGIES.....

LIST OF FIGURES

Model.

LIST OF ACRONYMS

AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome
AOD	
CD	compact disc
DJ	disc jeckey
H2P	"Hip-Hop 2 Prevent Substance Abuse and HIV"
HIV	
IMB model	Information Motivation Behavioural Skills Model
MC	
NOL	
PAR	Participatory Action Research
PHAC	Public Health Agency of Canada
RHAP	Reducing HIV and AIDS through Prevention
SCT	Social Cognitive Theory
SST	Sexual Script Theory
UNAIDS	The United Nations Joint Programme on HIV/AIDS
WHO	

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix A: Lyrics to "Keep Your Head Up" by Tupac Shakar	96
Appendix B: Lyrics to "The Pain" by the participants of Kettle and Stony Point	99
Appendix C: Lyrics to "Do It Right" by the participants of the Toronto workshop	.101
Appendix D: "Message in the Music" by Steve Bartlett.	_104

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thank you to Dr. Sarah Ficker for allowing me to observe Taking Action, sharing interviews and answering all my operations. Thank you to Ali, Sourze, Jossick, Datriel and Hawksley for being such willing interview participants. Thank you to the workshop participants and anisos in Charlottenson for allowing me to observe their workshop.

Many thanks to Dr. Diane Goldstein for her support and guidance. Thank you to my supervisor, Dr. Cory Thorne. Thank you to Annemarie, Graham and Stephanie for their feedback and editing help.

Thank you to Dr. Christine Kintz Landy for helping me shape some of my thoughts. Graduate smalerns will be lacky to have her as their thesis supervisor. Thank you to Dr. Philip Landy for his sage advise. Thank you to Hannuh Epitacin, Mark. Wilson and Sand Fether for all their support and to Mc. Chapa for making me go outside.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

My interest in music for health education developed shifts along a course in Global Holith, with Dr. David Zalan set the University of Teronts, an a colinization of many of my interests and scholarly pursuis. During this time, I standard upon some of Geogray Binz's fieldwork with women in mail Uganda who were using song as a vehicle to communicate information about BINVAIDS. 'Shortly after this, Buz's York Socjete for Left (2000) was quidibled.

INVIXED indicates results in Egypta have been perspected with regards to the result of ANOs. Rates of Enderthees were been from the interpret of ANOs dating of Enderthy person of the explaints (Blazz 2001). But hypothesism that besides the first that Egypta's presentest was one of the first to managine the existence of ENY, will been result of Enderthees the besides to the ENY, will been result of Enderthees the enderthees the enderthees of Enderthees and ENY, will be the enderthees the enderthee

¹ See David Glasgow's (2002) article "Singing for Life in the Shadow of AEDS" available at http://exploration.vanderbilt.edu/news/news_hazz.htm.

The number of people researching this topic, or similar issue, has exponentially income from the people researching the size of the size o

As I feedingly legacid to recent for two mater's agen in effectivenessings, The Orlor Hambood of Model Collemensions (2008) was published. This publication is a leader to the first of efforcemental organises and the feed of efforcemental organises for the medical efforcemental organises and the feed of efforcemental transit in the feed of efforcement for each organises and the feed of efforcement for feed of efforcement for feed of efforcemental organises for feed of efforcemental organises and the feed of efforcemental

Initially, my research interest was in investigating how music and song is used in grassroots communication around HIV/AIDS. I wanted to explore how health issues related to HIV/AIDS have been taken up into the everyday singing repertoire in some

^{**}Papel Anni John S. a gooding to two which is agreed to both on the first own. The Tomework 's contractangle which fill the loss a knowled agreed. The World Hild Principator's definition health should be applied to half browners, both is 's may or storde playing, the surplicale health should be applied to half browners. It would be 's may or storde playing, the surplicapation that advantage of the contract of the sound to health so that the surplication of the principation of the surplication of the sound to demand a factor in the first of the sound and the surplication of the surplication of

ures of the world Eg. Uganda). Due to incrementare, as well as formeral and language barriers, I decided to fiction my research within a North American environment. However, Continues to be interested in exploiting how health topics are communicated through singing studiess, the impact songs have on behaviour and knowledge in participatory mosked collines, how the information comes to be in song and where that information comes from

Lake continue to be secreted to now sound the appropriate of gene by continue to the interest bearing to the said of a position with a health appraisation, the periods, far interested to be interest to be interested upon interest to their more being on-special propagation, mutipulation) by interistions. These question would be the interested by sorting with the precipition of a major described by method and with the precipition of an aim described by method and the contention of any occur through the position was hard to access within the constraint of any occurs through the Described to was the for access within the constraint of any occurs through the Described to was a few of the position was the for access within the constraint of any occurs through the Described to was a few of the position was the foreign content.

The proposed this research is not opins been used is being used by both obtaining regions in North America in order to better intentional new more it and officiarie relaxation such Connecting I fit was mining from nearly all the literator I read on the topic vision the exception of Busin's vash, was sufficient description of the more inside all how to was used beauth the actions wrings. I found the speciately recolled considering I was expensibly reading about the process offices of music based energies of elucidation. Not, I was unable to simple how the intervention described could be "They are accounted used in thesis who the action or group was solved." adopasity understood or reposed based on the information jown, Additionally, I wished to further explore the relationship between musicians and health organization in the content. This topic, so fare all are assure, has not been addressed in a NeM American content. Honce, my thosis will include an exploratory descriptive study of one particular intervention, highlighting how mostic was used and the relationship between health exploration and musiciant from the resourcine, printed it view.

One of the challenges of conducting exploratory developing research is not knowing where the study will lend. The questions I posed to my informants were general in nature. They addressed how music was used in the intervention, Taking Artion, in broose of checidating the interviewees' experiences with the project. It was hard to predict exactly what kinds of themes would emerge from the data.

Despite training in ethousgeable research methods in follow and chancemischage, there were also other challenges in emakering research in this setting. For instance, this project trusk considerable time to take shape. One reason for this is that it was very difficult to find a project in the right stage of implementation. Additionally, working with fouring musiciams presented a challenge in terms of setting up interviews as they had demanding checklish.

Based on my experiences and previous scademic studies², I see an intricate fit between folkkiereichnomusicology and health promotion. Dr. Diane Goldstein's course in Applied Folkkier allowed me to explore this fit. I am, of course, not the first person to see

³ My scholasie background is very intenfaciglisary. It have a backler's degree in music but also studie optical science, sciences, psychology and global health. Within my graduate studies, I applicational ethnomosicology and folklore courses with a graduate course in Community Health in the Department of Medicine at Memorial University.

this sparrey, Erika Boaly, CONS), David Haffard (1994, 1998), Bornin Blan O'Conne (1995), Blan Bokaca, O'Olin and Mariane Whatley, O'Olin bear all writes networkly about the Norman House goard from the salkabler preparation, by combined by the ord of Dr. Coldenin's connex, was the many North American bandly premission instances were in model of foliabors: means also to provide a higher bor of compendencia in their exchant, protectulary means of colonial appropriatories and conduct sensitive, Orac of the means of this appeled foliaboristhemiconlegical procedure in their colonial and a victories as instantial principles are procedured in their foliaboristhemiconlegical procedure in their foliaboristhemic procedure in the limited provision concerns in the foreign discontinement in the limited provision recent in the same. For industry, the oracle which have fore comprehensive intention of the same for industry, the oracle which have fore comprehensive intention of the same for industry, the other and extends.

That their yeak agoing follows and applied offenemationing are ristently now more of fermalized sundy. Do not illustral or console definition of a regular fallow in the intensive the application of these single from follows rathers to the relation of practical puritions: "1999, 25th Michael Owen Joven years oughted follows rathers in a direct risk offer fragging shapes if the melter year and models. The first their picts for the sense following have been employed by many section to address a target of quoritors, with their understanding of outside and grows and arend with ethographic research methods (2008) 1990.

Some folkibure scholars are critical of applied folklorolethosomisology due to chical considerations that must be made regarding the outcomes of an applied othnomisology or folklore project. One area in which folklories have worded in the past in indeveloping nationalism through the protection and production of cultural products (Sees 1994, 6). An often cited crosses for this wariness of applied fields be in tensional in created in Commany during Hier's years, through the entrue of a manufacturing field respect to the user of man for tensional proposes (Melman 2006). That exploration of fields are substantiant Sharked Denoved; 1973) with lower estings of the proposed field of the lower of fields are substantiant in Sharked Denoved; 1973 with lower estings of the fields are lower one of the set of the different feel to extend the section of t

Palater in a commission septe and not defined as institution follow which has been developed for commission players (Down 1971); the basis Schoolsted collection within this Direction of the term follow in players the "hapless common" was shaped and followed by was gritting the province follows unick, and follower are accelerate recipition was developed that the new treatment of littles are an accelerate recipition was developed that then the resumment of littles grid that "opened as lower 1994. (I) II Servers, the, like other following, does not see Down's stati dichestery between the authoritie is calculated and installentic (upplied) in follower records:

While applied folklore is slightly more established, applied ethnomusicology is still in its infancy. As a starting point, ethnomusicology, very simplistically, is the study (using ethnographic research methods) of masic within culture (Geogory 1997). Providing

⁵ See for instance, Suzame Cusick (2006) who discusses the use of music for torture purposes in Afgaristan, Iraq and Guartanumo Bay.

Application, the just foundational to the contract of the property of the prop

a little more death. Brown Next (1990) proposes the observationships in "the only of more in and an observation which we have been proposed on perform, compose, and think above more cased of the ground reals to water of 'ground proposition,' suppose, and think above the Acquired Editorium studies by Newton ACMS, anglest elementships by a similar to profit come follow members and water many and and an event regardenism, memory and the composition of the proposition of the composition of the composi

obsomotioning, doctribes his vision of applied obsomotionings and softens current combination to the field. For example, most of the insensit downly applied combinationing the independent on most of desirate partial resolution (Time 2001). Another example includes how Angolia largey (2005) has taken on applied orthomotioning approach to address constraints in the Dadadada from any of South Arthur. The revely artificial field resoluted entergoing in applying orthomotioning to openious annual leads and busing (Sono 2008).

Leff Took Titom (2003), speaking at the first conference dedicated to applied

Applied folklorists have investigated a number of issues in health promotion.

They have examined cultural beliefs around health, looking at how health and disease are

constructed by cultures including the medical culture; they have examined factors that affect decision-making and perceptions of risk.

Politories, for instance, here and sold appears of health commissionism. They have cannibed the relationship between folicities guesses and both commissionism. There is a holy of exceeds addressing general searcher and first relations to melocid diagnosis, a well as in so are he health education. Additionally, some here inhantled folicities that develops no a result of health healthcastics and commission. This factors, who at Ellina Residua (2006), have supposed that folicities guesses, such as legand and risklins, provide forebook on the source of medical bases help and commissionis between the resolution commission; and large particles and without 2000 gas the data these legands are indicative of the ineffectiveness of the medical community, ability to commission at with the general prophistors.

write that health educates often view the palie, as uninferred beings that the the thirty they do because they are ignored and used the filled per with information. O'Corner (1975) argues that many people her born-being and briefs, show health his loss that we are not excreasely in companious with the encoded enablationer. What encodedness is being a similar to the encodedness is being a similar to the encodedness of the encodedness. The encodedness is being a being a similar to the encodedness of the encodedness. The encodedness is being a being a similar to the encodedness in the encodedness in the encodedness is the encodedness in the encodedness i

¹One example of this is fielly on noist, a narrative relayed by Wesken and Whatley in Did you bran about the gold who...? Contemporary Legends, Fulldiere, and Blumon Sensethy (2000). This narrative describes the plight of a woman who was not informed how to use contraceptive jelly and her doctor who is shocke to be learn the has been sating it on nounc (Benken. & Whatley (2000, 18)).

problems [...] and they will want to change their behavior" (O'Conter 1995, 177). This attitude is still quite common although much of the healthcare community is aware that in order to be effective "reductional campaign must include arambiguous information that addresses local issues and is presented in a culturally sensitive fashion" (Goldstein 2004,

Let us phois a agranting on applied influenceshology receptors. I an interested, like Dreid Halford, Some Blas O'Comos. Enils Boly and Ellion Heleva, is communication between modeal ministions and a policit. While Dreid Halford and Erials Booly's research Recess on warding officity with modeal andown in modeal schools and Relation and Halford and Halford promotion in the Let officion communication between discitated patient, ny research devotes the various ways health experimentation are applying appeared of otherwisesholds; and the subset Receiving is no as of for health education.

Musical Communication

Alone P. Mortium claims that music in cultures workfolded, has a settiny of uses that are distinct from their functions. He argues to the usually of the functions and use or music as one of the most important arms of shady in enforcementations; Ple function that was not most one creatily related through decorptive research, while analysis of function builds apon this descriptive research "through decorptive research, while analysis of therefore builds apon this descriptive areasth," through decorptive research, while analysis of the related to the pleasurement," middled Olemina 1964, 2019.

In this work, Martian proposed that there are to functions of music within any collect continuous constraints of a south or exploses, a souther compressed constraints, consider approaches representation confirmation from the proposed representation confirmation to the estimated to social antification and enforce translate and combination to the estimations and efficience translate and combination and estimation of social politication and estimation of social politication in 16th, 215-220, Martinian's recognition of the interest of massive are exclusively not discontinuity in the section of massive are exclusively not discontinuity in the section of massive are exclusively not discontinuity in the section of massive are exclusively not discontinuity in the section of massive are discontinuity to exploration and contribution of massive are discontinuities.

communication is the "least understood" (1964, 223) of all the functions.

Most is a communicate form. Most case owney different type of networks in Month America, there has been a recent from on the different of receiv is communicate orantee and not necessarily controversal agents of wholever homes in a sate travellar largest (Alberta 2006, Julius Alberta) 2006, In recentple, fresh have not al. (2015). In this controversal and production is more producting, investigate that delity of most is communicate and code lecthings of largeties and subset. The delity of most is communicate and code lecthings of largeties and subset. The delity of most is communicate and code lecthings of largeties and subset. The delity of most is a nativent flampage. Particle Campage (1979) which are nervited or defension-integral properties are the deliter. This charge is a largeties of most in the second control of the control to have in delities (1984) continuous and is continuous and in continuous delities and the control to have not define largeties and most in a subset all largeties.

⁸ In her record mater's theirs, Emily MacKimson (2008) used there of Merrian's functions of marks to frame her discussion of how marks can be used to reduce BIT's infactions worldwide. She analyzes mark based initiatives around the world based on their ability to emertain, communicate and evokulexpress enselon.

associated with manie. Referring to manie as a language regigner that is how the ability to communicate information. In the local of elementaries or communicates in the deeps clear in this obstant. Signature of whether the our an install demonsts in manie, install, such as not communicate the same information to everyone who haves. A Manie for the face hash advantage on the case information to everyone who haves. A Manie for the face hash advantage on the case in the ability of the proof of more face to the based on the case of the case of the case of the case of the face associated communicate or desired above, for the case of effective and credible manies been faced and communicate or regions.

In some point of the world, more than below used for controls, on any offer communication, possing possing and institutes the control (Association) and the possing and institutes on the possing and foreign than institutes on the communication through the position of properties of the position of the position of properties after, and one of the position of th

Due to the ability of music to communicane, it has often been used to influence behaviour. For instance, music is often used in marketing and advertising to influence people into beying particular goods and brands (Baron 1989), In another regard, Seven Brown argans that music can influence behaviour as it can not as both a coolessive and divisive force in society (2006, 22). As seferred to previously, music has been used to increase other-iveness by encouraging geogle to be more nationalistic (e.g. in Germany during World War III) (Moreno 2006). It is no surprise them that music may be used to influence behaviours with recards to be both and health decisions.

The use of music as a strategy for health communication and education has been discussed in a number of disciplions, Besides discussions in fiddlers and ethnorativeshopy, it has been written about from public health geospectives (Lemious et al. 2001; Stephens et al. 2000; 1998), communications perspectives (Singhal & Regness 1999), development perspectives (Sicher 2001) and psychology perspectives (Sicke 2007).

Scholarly discussion of the use of music for health obsertion often frames the use of music as an entertainment-obsertion strategy or a participatory communication strategy. Yet, as will be discussed below, these strategies are not necessarily mutually exclusive.

Entertainment-Education and Participatory Communication

In the efficiency book Exercisions Education A Commission Strong for the Computing Man Adaptive Conference and Report (1970) whether the same purposes great for containment orderation managin. Educations ere observation entrainment in form of contentiatment and education contentiatment in a form of contentiatment and education. This is a believed by modelling observation and contentiatment in the form of containment works in interest, televisions, reads down and marks. Educations or exist in man models formed as well as in our realization and formed formed and formed for all models formed for Man adaptive for delaying our commissions and formed for all many for delaying our commissions.

system which by when of in origin from, and integration into a specific column, ever a an achieved for recoupy in a vary and manner that empiries the utilization of the other, symbol, institutions and offices of the bost column through its unique quilifier and utilization. (Asset Kyrometh 1998 quarted in Parlam 2001, 1996). Historically, admittable of the column Kyrometh 1998 quarted in Parlam 2001, 1996. Historically, admittable of the Charles of the Special Charles of the Charles of the Special Charles of the Charles of the Special Charles of the Charle

The finality and accordingly of administrat allows to be adoptedly nearly administration, address many filters in east and reside in paging of people in a section. Examples of chatainment are found all one the work, addressing jumes from the use of ferming explayment (Daupuns et al., 2001) in the use of moderation (Planting in any Contraction and a 2001) in the use of moderation (Planting in Contraction and adversarial and a 2001) and the use of ferming explayment (Daupuns et al., 2001) in the use of moderation for feature for addressing the second adversarial insures times and has been found effective in defining his horizontal charges amongst in participant (Singhil & Region 1999, Planting 2011).

Education extensionest can being culturally sensive spics into a form for discussion and occid acceptance (Planford 2001; Friedman 1992). Education and occid acceptance of Planford 2001; Friedman 1992; Education contrastinents programs may also work to mode of signars and system sensoraling discusses and vinness such as BEVARIOS (Singhal & Ropers 1999; Parlind 2001). In process, educationes that the prematiful to increase community puricipation and public relucation regarding beath reluction uses Celeb 2001; Berlind 2001; Bullet 2001.

Education-ententainment strategies are based on Albert Bandum's social cognitive framework of learning (Singhal & Rogers 1999). The social cognitive theory of learning proposes that learning occurs primarily through observing others (Singhal & Rogers 1999). Hence, note modeling plays a major part of learning in this theory. As well, recent his shown that informal interpresental contacts are important in presending people to adopt or reject new ideas and elicit blassions change (Singhal & Rogers 1999). One of the most accossible ways these informal interpresental contacts are made in through followed in Singhal & Borons 1999: Papilott 2001).

On the other hand, participancy communication developed on of Phado Frietic's, (1970) education philosophics. As an approach to education, participatory education and educations the administration of the process tracker and endored. In this framework, both groups share the tasks of decision making and programming. The learners are very active in the learning process and developing the content of what is to be founded. Within this constant, it is therefore exist to dict is address between learners and testeres.

Participancy communication projects are ideal for gramous programs, which coupley marks as a strategy for communication and engagement. However, there are the examples of mass needing projects that we perform communication strategies. For instance, there are some opens or radio duman that excurange people to cell in or write to producers with ideas about what the characters should do not when faced with difficult decisions (counterins other telants, Simple A Region 1999).

Both eitertailmente-officación and participatory communication stategies may be used in mass media and grassonotes contexts. Both strategies roly on developing a dialogue with their target audience. An well, music in a genre of folk media that is saited for use in both of these oblication frameworks.

Bazz (2006) argues in Singing for Life that one of the major reasons folk media are used for educational purposes is that folk media are established and credible expressive forms within a community. These are potentially the most effective media for specific types of communication. This being said, different genres have different potentials for

The concept of gene in foundational to the study of follower and concept of gene in deal of following framework documents for concept of gener and in implications. Harm Level (2009) provides on reverse of the various consequentiations of the stem held within the discipline of follower noting that genes are in improved system of categorizations. In some categorizations system there are general-defining descentification and are meaning vectorize. However, this is not always the case for general categories.

Hartis-Lopes agrees that this boundful discussion of the concept of grow has dish dishbasion in defining their disciplines and mistating in autonomy from other area of academic in origining energies were also sparling 2008. According to Hartis-Lopes. dishbasion have worked hard to minimize a folketic specificity in defining garners, particularly when when disciplines might use the same terms for similar entgrates. However, pure classification system are continuity shaftings.

Although anisotroning their purpose. Seed, has been sufficiently officed. BorArm define genes — "distinct entires, each dismined you'reper quittien that
transferred all mentaline demants in assendance with its rails of discourse" (Bor-Armo 1976, 1110). He continues, "wash gener has in some demants flateness, vocabulary,
disquires toward uniform, of an discopring transgare, postulary,
disquires toward uniform, of an discopring transgare, port of entatures, and opposition
transmissing." (Bor-Armo 1970, 1110, 1110, 1110, 1111, 11 and continually changing. With regards to music, gomes are often defined based on performer qualifies, instrumentation or music industry labels. Tuoly argues that these "genters structure the ways we listen to and evaluate those sounds and the way we view our worlds" (1994, 40, see also Squaffice 2008).

Each govern both operation for efficiently commissions are seen yet as segment of the population because on them may be a more grained useful for industrials as a given upon them sometime. For instance, some govern may be breat as separing a sportful eage groups, whose groups, others group yet nemerous of a statistic Dissuaged westing on the orient of a statistic distinction covery modes messages used that fits distant up be easy a mention of a statistic distinction covery modes messages used that fits distant up be easy as more considerable with most population to developing countries, Commissingly, man madia popiests may be viewed as "bleam and distinct ("DTT, 123). Dissuageshat argues have an easy could predict study be described of carping southern messages. He does not employ before an expensional, measured of the most of the reduction of the production of the contract of artifaction distinct gray more of the channels of the close to deliver channels are considerable contractions of the contract of artifaction distribution from the close as they did not consider becomes an expensional considerable considerable contraction of the c

In spir of this, foll media can be effective which of bradth education as the overcome some of the buriest pre-enting other forms of media from reaching their intended audiences. Since there activities are already embedded within a culture, they provide a cradible that alexacoidle medium to convey information. Performent of these types of media are seen as cradible because they are usually respected members of the community in which they work. Folk media also engage communities and individuals

Each game of fish models has to now using every of encoursing the busines, property, for example, to suppress defined as submitted to the second of the second of the to teach children about health messages in cases where about neight not be effective messages, adopted upon the childry pression businey with admitted property and to be messages, adopted upon the childry pression businey with admitted property and admitted to the children and admitted the property of the children time or other, which might and the demend unisable for proper to discous in public due to cultural values and beliefs (Finderson 1997).

Music-based education strategies

As the INVARES plotted guestionic continues to have de-containing effects workshold, commissione clearium entages have been reformed used infection reactions. Organization was the "feet all fields (Sequential CVIII) and the Invalid CVIII and CVII

Mosic is used as medication strategy in several different ways. For instance, musicians can write obscation encourage into their masic. Gregory Bazz (2006) collected many sorgs using by people in Ugnada that were hytically obscation. One example he gives in that of a sorom's group in Bugwer Willage whose went jumphores the members of their community to get tested for HEV and gives the name of a nearby testing corten.

Let us mourn, let use means, let us mourn for ourselves, wooso
Now that we are in hell
Let us mourn, let us di lare AIDs.
The AIDS discuss came to finish us
Let us po to IDAAC.*
Priends, we need to go the HIV testing

* IDAAC is the same of a facility in their community that has testing facilities.

(Barz 2006, 100)

Finness manifolds been also written BROADER characteristic drugs. For instance, in 2005, Brown and Alcia Karjo, treatment go to writer "Bord". Give Try (Arlicia," is may be not not sensory and examence for ACDE in ARISE, Philly Lessage, who we are contributed Upparlar project mentioner when be consecuted BRV, much bit address to a florament in the contributed BRV, much bit and sensor in a florament in the contributed BRV much bit in sensor Charleys. 2005, It is also used the depth of the Characteristic and BRV produces.

Alternatively, organization can ally themelves with a well-known artist, tapping into their childholded fine base. Lady Gigan recently amousteed that she had been treated with "She encourage her fine to do the same. As well, she encourages women to have condomn and to take enopossibility for their sexual health (World Einsteinment News Network 2010).

Similarly, own experiments which benefit concents to size a sources and many as a bathle-sted case (e.g. On World Beach III) whereif concents are haddlered by former mensions. As a samples, Bins John bradlered the "Philadelphia Frenders Concert & Baiff in 2005 and Bons. Repose and Prox Godes Indeadle and HIVARDS Desired concert as Early in 2005 and Bons. Repose and Prox Godes Indeadle and HIVARDS Desired concert as Early Asia in 2003. Other bradlered concerns are not be communicated to the baddlered by famous articles. A Google wants, the instance, for HIVARDS beards concerns in each only all given the 2000 occasion.

Due to the target age group and popularity of the genre within this age group, many organizations are choosing hip-hop as an appropriate genre of music to educate youth about HIV and AIDS around the world. Hip-hop is a lytically-based genre which afters it to very early deliver health energies. INV/ADS obtaction compages using hip-layer main is their gener of desirch here employed of the dover constrained arranges to reach their quantities. Our quantities requires to reach their quantities. Our quantities requires to reach their quantities, comparison to reach their quantities, the poly one paint in the INV processors in the IV place. Some experiments unity to see byte paint on a rachere their career to an inside up dealth of these. On their either thead, campaign in that or more generous and community bound stord to the target community in main training it age. Kennendon Theoret Troop, Tallay Actions Each of these more loved intimizes employed different energies in solar to reclose up south and IVI pre-creation. Although is more come to the place contained and the IVI pre-creation. Although is more come to the place contained and the IVI pre-creation. Although is more come to the place contained and the IVI pre-creation. Although its more come to the very lower to the although the gene choice that all the contained and the IVI pre-creation. Although its more come to the very lower than although the gene choice that all the contained the general contained to the contained the contained that the contained the contained the contained the contained the general contained to the contained the

Music-based HIV education in North America

Although these has been a pillowes of resouch exemining the use of misse for challentia in the developing world, then is very life mounth althousing in ser in a North American content of (highligh & Boyers 1999; 1896–1897; Preferred et al. 2010; Norther 2005; Base 2006; The execute that does cot lets found by hep into its or effective communication in any graph althousin American Hispanic advicesors. Unplement at al. 2000; Laminean et al., 2000; Thum Misse at al., 2000; The effectiveness of these presents in pipelity assessed from the present of all preferred and of these presents in pipelity assessed from the present of all presents of the content of the pipelity assessed from the present of the presents of the pipelity assessed presents and pulsarious. However, one of the or makes to all pipelity in knowledge, allithous and behaviors. However, one of the contents or use of the contents or use describes in any detail the creative process, music or music-related decision-making used in their interceptation.



This diagram represent the reticionship between both promotion organization, succious and the youth in music board BIV interventions. One in this literature include the study of the reticionships between both designatations and musicians and the relationship between musicians and the youth/communities in which they work. To gain an understanding of how and why music works in an education manage, them and an administration of the musicians and the posterior of the processing and administration of the medity understood in their to create effective interventions.

The use of music for health reducation has been studied and developed from a health geometrie, it indeed, in fact, pileds for implementing a hip-hep health promotion initiative for youth do exist (Suphuse et al. 1998; Lemieux et al. 2008). Additionally, there is literature examining this topic from a needla and communications point of view (see Singhal & Rogers, 1999, 2004). However, little research has been done to explore this topic from an ethnomusicological standaroist.

Research from an enhormatischeigiel perspective will allow for a better understanding of the function of health promoting high-hop within a high-hop subsculture and as well, as a health promotion tool, Additionally, it will allow attended towards the music to be expressed and the cultural sensitivity (e.g., Aboriginal and hip-hop cultures) of the intervention to be explored. Describing the process of implementing a music broad intervention will remeat a clearer return as they music is used in health obscurious.

The use of music for health promotion in this context timly illuminates how music is used to meet the contemperary nearls of society. This thesis will continue to explore how music is being used in North American HPV obtation by discussing the existing studies on the topic and providing an exploratory descriptive usuby of one intervention.

This is any singular distriction for high part and restore and reprise or ways to contain the efficiences on the hostile president usage. The first off, it is due to the provide a review of the literature culturing high pulp-host DHV obscious programs is North America. Culpture these provides an initiate of the development of high part allow high party is reviewed as an interpretation. The contribution of provides in Contribution from a restination of the contribution of the c

CHAPTER TWO:

Evaluations of hip-hop-based HIV education

The efficiency of the use of follow mode, including music, the both technical proposes in the developer will be born for one of mode in made for many. This homes growing simple springers from different audient prospectives the most studiest considered within the America, which have it more most theory. For interact, licenture board in the developing world other of this to the over studiest and other fill made grown for electrical mediations contained many files. On the other hand, the literature ablancing them of music for health electricates below the American enteriors many funds to make an audientument among. Pulsapa this model for due to the modelly meaning of administer in blood. Among, the regular, hand handwise, electrical computer grown or other collected declarations. Hence, chalationer of their robots to commercial employees.

Repation, in the past for years, there has been a dimuntic increase in the nurber of organizations using music for health education interventions in North America. One can even find a pitch to exating your own hig-hop intervention on the website for Youth, the Arts and HTV/AIDS (YAHAnet).

Masic has been gaining recognition as an educative strategy due to several factors that make it computable with North American health promotion approaches. For instance, as Diane Goldheim writes, "bulge most health educations would agree that educations campuigas must include unambiguous information that addresses local issues and is campuigas must include unambiguous information that addresses local issues and is presented in a culturally sensitive flubion" (2004, 5). Health organizations must realize that in order to be effective, they must be culturally appropriate and culturally sensitive (Delevab, 8: 75 or 2008, 74).

Basile researches felicies that using makes as whole for health administ in a charterly appropriate way in shifter health recognic (Suphum 1995). Our reason that music heard administrate antegram or viewed by health promoting apparation as confunding requires in their to their prescribed confolding which the target proposition as they to pass consignation and or disminustrates where the emappier is gain them of comprignes may not faces (1996). Base 2006, Music is not only a colonial product but also a "found or discribing that their prescribe control and the other prescribes" of marriant variable, who appeals the felicies may a that above repression of classification or of 2, 2016, 413, Daing some as a smoog the WV administration may worked for beared administration was an element of the WV administration may

In general, music is also seen as not only a culturally appropriate scribed but also an empowering energy (Fischer & Jackson 2003, Music-based inneventions are credited with being able to empower youth. For instance, Wang (2010) found that a hip-hay based intercretion was necessful in promoting and empowering "self" with a group of Aborigisal abdrocents.

Recently, health research has indicated that one of the most effective ways to educate youth about HIV in through pero-based obtactive mothods. (Lenieux et al. 2008). One of the assets of music-based strategies in that they are considered peror education strategies and are, therefore, considered effective communication tools by health promotion organizations (Lenieux et al. 2008). As well, music in vived as a strategy

that is compatible with participatory action research (PAR), which is currently a popular methodology for work around HIV, youth, and minority populations (Flicker & Jackson

Beside hong landed an obstantily appropriate and pere obstantion, most-board stategies are also passed in their simplicity, competensability, affinedability and consolidity (Leaf 1980). Most in also an integral compound of personavicommunication because it is enguige, expensable and participatory (Lenines; 2001, 14). Additionally, music in recognised both for its wide-operad append and ability to selectively target central prosper.

Make is regulate in second ways. For instance, it is natural to report phys in some party Tay inflamination and the other of the other of the high that is likewise would have accord appetition of the same inflamation whiles a float amount of time the ingige of a ways, Monegon may be more likely in he reconstructed due to record institute in the interest of institute in the interest institute in the interest institute in the interest institute in the interest institute. When the mixes with one recovery, which has the potential in increase its inflament. The methody may also help securely formation and confinements. As will, maps used for industries propose total to be active whose find the other industries and confinements.

In the gap of modern schoolings, obscuries using have the permitted to reach may people very quickly and quite chargely. Most in also repeatable in that an encoding (e.g. CD, MP) can very quickly, become accessible in many people through MP) players and the insense. Repeatablity, set only within the very, but the frequency with which the very gap is played, mindress neutron formation. In the gap of new technology, digital encodings made disconsistation and reproducibly contex.

The method of communication for great used to convey beath necesspec as at softence from you the enemys is prescreately practiques. [quant and ACD00 permet the beath of the beath and the beath and the distribution of the beath and the beath and the beath and the distribution of beath from the convent of the property distribution makes on a property method prescribed presc

"Substances of mosts are often shapedly the episions of genes and the appellably of the options of genes and the appellable of the options, including an animal perfections to the professional and adultications are particularly source of the cools implications of mosts perfectioners." Cleanises and a 2005 on also diagney 1997s. However, promises in the circumstance and appears are indepent as indepenting analous of progression and a to be forth American controlled appears are indepented as perfections and the best Americans controlled adultications. Such as off controlled appears are indepented as the professional and adultications and adultications. Such as not forth as perfect the adultication and adultications are in the controlled and adultications. Also and offers are possible to the critical discussions with adultication and one to see of most and adultication and the controlled and adultication and active and the controlled and adultication and active and the adultication and adultication and active and adultication and a

recognize the use of hip-hop culture as a tool for communicating health and other educational messages with young people" (Hicks Harper & Harper 1999, 17; see also

In the specia, more land here used to group attended sevended INTANES, Context and Anniel Conference of the matter in a front front in the conference of the street in several countries (Bastica 2009, Suphano et al. (1999) also believe that high bey in North America can sprovide an indication of the dislayer amound INTANES and escull actually requires from A front, America context, and a findinger amound INTANES and escull actually requires for a Annie America context. The literature or Annie and Entertra, or the secular formation in a North America context. This information exceeds to a require the exceeds that commonly review on the context. The information in a North America context. This information exceeds to a require of the exceeds that commonly review on the large land. America context. This information is a finding of the INTANES and America context. This information is a finding of the INTANES and America context. This information is a finding of the INTANES and America context. This information is a finding of the INTANES and America context.

Although one only if the review does what me development preventions programs, "the other makes to see the real or fall poly-by-bed DIVIXIDS classical interventions in North America, Comparing and common the definition ways and reasons why high eigh seed in each of three valued-memorica that many in a finishment of the common for both commonions. Additionally, customing the definition ways the makes in indepth on provides in right from the batchin preparations have about the must deep arm upon the common for th

³⁰ I have included this study although it is not for BBV education because it demonstrates a way of using mask that is common in BBV/AEDS adacation, yet has not been subject to a study at this point to ray knowledge.

In their moly, Leminos et al. (2000) used a moie and poer-based strategy to utterprit to entermitte HIV pre-curies relatations. Their concessors was HIV understand the pre-curies materials, which was assessed from producentomers. They conducted this intervention at an inter-city high when' with a large Latins and Addican American populations. Their intervention is routed in the Information Metrication Behaviours Skith Model (1900) and the New Conference Conference Conference Skith Model (1900) and the New Conference Confer

The Information Melonium Relaxional SIAIN Model propose that "I'll' rich ackein information, exist-stain, and behavioral stalls are the Information determinant of IIIV precursive relaxional (Laurin and A. 1988). Shoulds having the recovery looseledge and stalls as precurs IIIV assessmion, people also used to be noticed to employ these behavioral furnitions of at 2010. Meeting factor in robults, "Introduce in the A. 1988, and the procession procursed social seems with require to precursion, and provided variantality in SIVI Cannot on at 2010. Meeting factor in robults," introduce in the A. 1988, and the A. 1988 of the A. 1988 of

The NG, model suggests that "faces and behaviors are most likely to spread to thoughout a population when spoiston leadness adopt and intrinser them?" (Lemister at al. 2003, 350). The adminst believe that popular andmosts have the potential to notworker field fellow suddents into adopting IRV preventive behaviors. In this regard, the authors show to so on mosic because they believe that mosticians in achords are influential and well respected by their garpet.

The authors found that a music-based intervention was compatible within both these theoretical constructs. Hence, Lemieux et al. recruited popular students (the NOLs)

from the tops thigh-chool to write and rooted IEV demond mass expensing from the belief that expected geen are effective or communicating messages and influencing behaviours. The authors believe that mass is a special-from the communication due to in ability as be "reguing, expendable and participators" (2006, 14). As well, massic is influential and excission making due to the "social implications" amount evaluations of motio.

The SOCKL produced a song control "Life is no SOLEs." The lype of the roug call file you have some indicated a long produced in the consistent controls on the produced in the consistent controls or which who are resulting active. The chosen of fish 5-mants to he hyper file is not done, to done it at any, such a white out of the simulation and could norm of this pump, in "Life is not obtain to done, to done it at any, such a why we can be shall are why we chosen to ward (2008, 152). Copies of this way were discidented on CD along with other roug (e.g. a shales") and personated and exclusional areas of the same of the whole.

The lift Viscovings of the moleton for the garpt when two assessed shought a processed upon the ordinary Lacience of a 2000 file ordinary that the times better intervention was effective in influencing INV prevention behaviours including increasing positive attained to wants condemn. Although Lacience or al. 2000 into the first remixward activatively the search, the disk of the produce of a 2000 into the first remixture was and mixtured by a rath, they do not produce in produce of the ordinary their ware assessed. Ough in this article include the eard to evaluate the impact of mointal intervention dentity. The authors acknowledge fits reset, that give as indications to the

¹¹ The youg was branded with the name the NOLs gave to their group SWAAT (Students Working Against AIDS Toucher) which served as a reminder of their HIV prevention message.

The authors also do not identify why hip hop/BEED was the choice game for the wang with this proposition, we do they give any inductions of how the cong was extent, consorted, which is smooth for a topy close any by his hop the fine of the configuration. As the configuration is the control of the configuration of the confi

intervention.

William A. Nelsé (2000) and a ley be based intervation with pales; what distincts in grade is not find their in increase based beat an immediate of the control of their intervations of the control of their intervations of their intervation of their intervation of their intervations of

¹⁰ The adults in the community in which the children in this study lived have a high rate of stroke. Williams and Noble designed this program to income stroke recognition so that people suffering a stroke could receive treatment ment quickly, in those or illimiting the damage caused by a stroke. They believe educating these children will also stimulate the education of their fundies at home.

The chorus of this rap emphasized a maemonic device for stroke recognition.

"F" is for the Face
"A" is for the Arm
"S" is for the Speech
"T" is for the Time
Time to do what?
"Call 911"
Time to do what?

William and bolic claim that "the operation is the first formally coloure for defined as feath and seeming promoted into its byte only (2005; 2011; 301). They do not then "promote formal hydrogen for proper for claims," in the adaptation of plots (Figure 1000; 2005; 2015; 700) to colour for operation, which was not adaptated of whether the authors florid any type of more lines inside potential to exclude out the higher process against the stanks florid and it from less a segregation of the colour of the proper operation of the process of the colour of the process of proper operation of the process o

Theres below at al. (2010) insided the efficacy of a hip-hop-hored HIV internation count for Arizo-American shalled-school and pat-hori hip recenting solubates as and BIV sith Abulsoison. Their shortaine program was designed to improve throwledge summading HIV, more supplies statistics invasible days on and risk helicioson and improve evidence shill referre below of 2000, 350, 180 pc. allows below on the procession of the procession of the procession of the pathways and th

to the individual's concurrent and later social and psychological well-being' (Turner-Mouse et al. 2008, 354). They see a fit between this perspective and using hij-hop to empowering African American youth. Their study employed 'hij-hop as a vidde method for transmissing knowledge and behavior change strategies to youth at risk for substance use and HIV/AIDS' CHurner-Mose et al. 2008, 382).

The hybro component of the workshop was a commercially validate program exited ICP ("His Jung 2 Percent Solutions Choice and HIS"). ¹⁵ H2" works a contextual flamework of youth peoplar colour (i.e. In Jung 2) experience in process a percention curvature that integrates solutions and were and HIS percentary intervention strangers ("Intern Polices at 2.0, 203.). This controllates in those of the ordinary former processor, in control of the control of t

In addition, the participants had the opportunity to crosse a 'rap' of their own. The contract of the contra in HIV, risk and drug knowledge. However, the lyrics are not included in the article. As well, no indication of how the music was neceived by the participants or any datable of the high-loop used or control during the intervention are indicated in the article. Towers-Music et al. also claim that their study is "true of the first as examine the efficacy of high-pap or any substance are and HIV/AIMS preventative intervention among voxiller (2008, 362).

Stephens et al. (1998) developed a personi on how to use hip-hop music for HIV prevention with African American young adults and adolescents. They believe that "as increased understanding of the infationship of hip-hop music as provived by many [African American] young adults may be used by disease prevention personnel to roberant these productions about HIV questioning factors." (1998, 128).

This primary presents anothed is based in social cognition theory to belief to deplay the base of interdistance and contents. The limiter contents are their contents and high per provice is used in each one. Initially, Stophens et al. (1995) used peoplar high peoprocordings as background motic in this workshop. As the content progress. In social contents are part to distinct decisions, it should have devidented in the content of the decision where the contents of the contents to the propose that these discussions will creat the contents of the con

In order to choose appropriate masic, Suphens et al. (1998) reviewed the content and thenes of 179 papular hip-hop songs. This allowed them to assess prevalent beliefs around sexual health and behaviours in hip-hop culture. Each song used in Suphem et al.'s intervention was assessed based on its ability to "reinforce HUVIAIDS risk reduction

persugars" (1998, 1906." Although Stophens et al. (1998) sought to manifestilize a proceed for Artica Austrian synth, they also acknowledge the importance of culturality group organization. The authorishment has been persugared to the foother destination that created this messal of the Chipplens et al. (1998, 131). Hence, they agrees that this ments appropriet for we will know Americana. They for that it is persually more efficiency to see execution the conjugate of the confined or the propriet for the confined and confined within their regret production's valuation execution. Specification is confined to the confined and confined the confined or the confined and confined

Boated-Foter et al. (2019) oed moie as a sonage ju internee HEVALDS awarenes with black and Hispanie indulfe school undereits in East Enfarts. In the author's view, the use of the plots ju a sunching orinning that uses into existing modes of communication conflict with Advisor American and Hispanie youth. Their use of hispanie in HEVALDS prevention was board in the framework of social cognitive theory and exaul script theory. Social cognitive theory in the Hondation of entertainment.

¹⁵ The songs they use include Raedswor ("Recream"), Outlant ("Barrybelle"), Common Serne ("Book of Lide"), Wal Tang Chai ("Cha R All Be So Single"), Junior Mulia ("Ost Monoy"), Naughyi By Naure ("Olecto Basine"), KHS One ("Higher Level"), Radman ("Can't Wals"), UGK ('Rider' Diny'), 2Pxc ("Doer Monessa") (Suphens et al., 1998).

education (Singhal & Rogers 1999). Youth learn through "expectations, observational learning, periodocenters, and off efficacy" (Bostin-Foster et al. 2010, 441). They argue that music socializes youth and is an informal learning noof that traches and reinforces the argue of around behaviour.

Listing these concepts to the populating of high leng the states believe that you have being until the interpret research believes inspect of the private, miss visions and the behaviour of popular senits. In uniter to schallenge these "stackings," the authors only one sexual script theory to exclude soft the second "a function for the second s

The SIMIT program distingency undo in the critical of the models in which they are independent. The authors between their compress on ever are sold and efficient healingment and for proofs. They provide many or there are confident perors, residenting representation and armount eventual behavior "finalist interest are a 2011 of 41.10 mellion for confident the proofs were as sold of this interession would have an impact on whether they would ensure the confident to the proofs are also also as the proofs of the proofs of the proofs and the confident to the proofs of the proofs of the proofs of all 2014 to 17). These enduration also suggested that the programs was accorded at all 2014 to 17). These enduration also suggested that the programs was accorded at all 2014 to 17). Some of those steps were identified by youth at the whool during the formation of the programs. In this way, the program may have "any appropriate" content, using steps that have been belieffed by part from the IPM when the interest belief the interest the extent to the author that a time the next hand it intends the voltage of the blood of the plots pin to existence. Perhaps, if they were aware of more positive and empowering hip pin programs, the program of the programs of the programs of the programs and the programs of the programs

In a similar fashion to some of the other studies, Boutin-Foster et al. also claim that "diene have been no programs that use hijs-hop/rap music in a school-based clasoroom setting" (2010, 442).

The research studies under review emetor hijs-hop music in several ways for

artists have such a powerful effect on normalizing behaviours?

orbative propose. For incase, Suptems and all, (1991) is their model for using high-lop to advance Allian American yould about HTV propose using the mass for hedgewood attributes during reconstitutements unclaims and he as a way to a static discussion and modeling risky behaviors. As stand, each wang used in Suptems et al.'s internation was assessed based durin ability or "motione HTMAIDS sits American messages" (1998. Day). Elacetics licens from et al. (2019) used helps as way to up rappy and in a sufficiencien of angulate exactal behavious postuped as the norm in high-lop collects.

Connestingly, Lomioux et al. used 'opinion leaders,' students from their target high school, to "create, record, and distribute HIV prevention themed music" (2008, 350) and disseminate it to their peers. Williams & Noble (2008) hired a well-known hip-bop artist, Doug E. Fresh, to composed and deliver educational raps to children. ³⁰ Tarner-Mosa et al. (2008) used hijs-hop for its participantory qualities, having children write their own raps. Additionally, one may infer that Tarner-Mosa et al. (2008) used the lytics of results his how more for their changes are highly all their children and their chi

Although music was employed in different ways and with different theoretical strategies in mind, all of the studies reviewed found that a high-ph-stood approach was effective at educating youth. The populations with which high-phop was found to be an effective strategy for education varied slightly with regards to age and ethnicity.

Buydner and A (1986) found that he place have design effective with Allician Administration and prompt adults. Lexinous and A (1986) moderate their interventions with students from an investigation of all (1986) and hand. Our 30 per cent of the students in their similar terms and the students in the contract of the students in their similar terms. A performance of the students and the students are of the students and the students are the students and the students are the students are the students and the students are the students are the students are the students are the students and the students are the studen

³⁶ Example of Dong E, Fresh's educational rap at: www.strake.op/shaftDocKerentice_03_e5544_wcs/tdocMb=3461_Addisionally_this song has been nar into a cartoon rance video a saidable at Inquitiwaw youtabe.com/watch's=00QDB_E7MDX.

Study	How is music used?	Goals	Strategy	Population
Stephens Ex al. (1998)	-point of discussion, -analyze lyrics	-increase personalized risk of HIV	-peer based	-focus groups -African American adolescents and young adults
Lemieux Et al. (2008)	-popular students, write, record rap	-develop HIV preventive behaviour, motivation and skills	-peer based, information motivation behavioural skills model - natural opinion leader model	-mostly African American Hispanic -average 16 years -female (49%)
Williams and Noble (2008)	-popular hip-hop artist, -education lyrics	recognize the symptoms of stroke and act accordingly	-memory aid	-ages 9-11 -African- American Hispanic -gender not disclosed
Turner- Musa Et al. (2008)	-perform raps -lyrically educational	improve resilience skills and knowledge	-life course -social field	-middle school students (~13 years) -African American(91%) -Hispanic (4%) Female (66%)
Boutin- Foster Et al. (2010)	-method of engagement/discussion -analyze lyrics	-raise HIV/AIDS gwareness	-social cognitive theory -sexual script theory	-12-13 years -African American/Hispanic -male (54%)

The participans of Williams and Noble's (2008) usuby were the younges in the states surveyed. Perhaps this in studies to the fast that their intervention was about stroke cheating and one IEVALDS cheation. INVIVADS cheations may not be use graappropriate topic for this younger crowd as is don't with sexual health. The age at which sexual health topics are introduced in schools is constantly changing and a convention toward when the convention of the contractive changing and a convention toward when the convention of the contractive changing and a convention toward when the convention of the contractive changing and a convention toward when the convention of the contractive changing and a convention toward when the convention of the contractive changing and a convention to the contractive changing and the contractive changing and a convention to the contractive changing and the convention to the contractive changing and the contractive changing and a convention to the contractive changing and the chang

This intervention also used hip-hop as a strategy to increase memory retention, as a mnemonic device, about strokes. It did not, in the same way as the other studies, claim to tan into hip-hop culture.

Why is music used?

One of the resource tool by most of those soluble for the choice of the place posset, was usingly that help help in the most popular game of mosis bismed to by your his North America Clotica AG and 2012. These Most and 4.00 Med. A most on only by the North America Clotica AG and 2012. The most Most and 4.00 Med. A most on which help with the North America and a daily bears (bottom forware or al. 2010). Of the youth that it is not to help help that the found that of they care over the Clotical North Post and a daily bears (bottom forware or al. 2010). Of the youth that there is help help that the Most are of the place points with the state of the North Post and Ag for the transport of the target population studing "high-playing manie; [...] in the new commons game of most it instead to by place Black Allines, 2007, 2009. All 11).

Besides being the most popular genre, hip-hop culture and music provide an established "form of socialization of adolescents" that shapes "what is considered as nemative value, whit guide specific behaviours me, and what district expectations? (Month Porker et al. 2016; 4.11), Associating the Bostin-Forter et al., Top be past of any men's also center "a social environment in which most in shorted by individuals and thus procision expectation for theiring eff convecuptions and the proportionis or translitic proceptions that any different secural behavior. ²⁰(16, 4.51). However, while new advantage of the security of the convection of the convection of the security of the conversal and while the conversal and social conversal and the conversal and the conversal and the conversal and the conversal and social and the conversal and social and the conversal and social and the conversal and th

Popular lip-layer mass was chosen as a mange for school rate in one case however, as we expected that it was expected that it will be layer below presention be shown that points a meaning that the layer below produced to the Virgilians or all. 1997s. Letteron or all collections for the layer below that the layer below the layer below that the layer below the layer below that the layer below the layer be

Due to the influence that hip-hop has on decision-making and the formation of behavioral arous for many yords, Ruptenes et al. (1998) before that using hip-hop as a way to engage yords will increase the clauses that in audience will personalize HIV influence in-hos. As well. Siephenes et al. (1998) ague that the popular music they use in their intervention in peer developed content because the performance/composers come from their intervention in peer developed content because the performance/composers come from stable had ground in the participant of the internation. It is allowed option to make health premate his per delivered inferential in our of the contribution way to communicate with inferential way to grow the contribution of the contribution are considered by different from the contribution are considered by different from the contribution are considered by different from the contribution of the contri

Over the grade of Trees Mone and 2. (2005) interventions was two highey for intervent "requires and thin and secondary date of the grade of sharkester and of 100°, come or many than a few sould produce and 100°, come or and only variable belowing and special and 100°, come or and only variable belowing and special and the complete of the common of th

aid memory, as a macmonic device, as well as for its cultural appropriateness for African American and Caribboan-Historic conditations (2008, 2814).

Supplement all, state that hip hip is a collectely reference strategy for reducing IRV infection with African American Adelecents. They state "one cannot over originate the efficiencess of oning medium that are developed within the cultural and environmental influences of the target audience" (Supplement al. 1998, 135). They supper that using massic may make participants more likely to change their behaviours than other strategies would Supplement of 1998, 1299.

States A. Garci (2002) does not fortability of using high per a spromising through for IEV obstance with African American indexence grids. African American adultscore grids are disprepriminantly afficiently IEV and build preferrishment continue to develop efficience managing for IEV relacation. Our of the manners there and nontrease the period of the contract of the IEV (AEX) communications with African American adultscore grids in his case the messages delivered through high-plug are in the vertacular of this periodation.

By the speech for all communication about resemb beaths with African American dischooring this, Marke (Ann (2020) agree that their is a dislayer amount of an extensity already conditioned in high hops, Although there are many regarder extent healthrelated messages in high hops, that and here that their high heigh performance and the condirection messages compare with these two mesh African American addressed piles. They before the high hop can be used to shallough the gradered (and permissily risky) miss that are being outlined all hyb by collers. They also choose this medium because they see it as relevant in the lives of this target population. As well, they see a correlation between manipulatation and oppression and risk for HIV. They state that high-hop is "an appropriate columnal framework for exploring HIV risk [...] since the experiences of marginalization and oppression are expressed through this medium." Sokion & Clara 2002, 74).

White Stakes and Gast (2002) we high buy as an effective remarge with this proposition, they also against that he yes beginned in a spire and always evolving. They want that not all high buys his created peal of the high hey ment in a become dead and late in a conditionly within this population. They command help hey not to LY-20 flow Were with SNN Prepa. Senting the shoulp flow N Prepa. Senting the Senting N Prepa. Senting the Senting N Prepa. Senting the Senting N Prepa. Senting N Pre

Gaps in the Literature

Ding such that are specifically developed within colour may committee to the distributions of all interiorities from million. Never mills, Never specific that has not been assessed in the build illemate about who can use the game. Does everyone have the same pointful as work with Allican American to regist, the interact, using the buy? In the does candined adults, of interaction, were improved by propher most the target commission. In most case, the interaction was made by propher most the target commission. In most case, the interaction was made yearchest on breath professionals. In the case were where his pive gaint different a message, via may the concept was written by the interaction team. Further investigation in registed in the original compares as within by the interaction team. Further investigation in registed in the

impact that program deliverers have on the effectiveness of health communication in order to better understand who is a credible source of health information for youth and how this interacts with the use of music as a health communication strategy.

Additionally, there is a call for more collaboration between recurrence and the populations with which they work. "Although BIV's TDI pre-ention programs for adolescents have traditionally considered adult researchers and polic health practitioners as the 'expent,' successful interventions have included components of poer based strategies. However, may programs are developed by adults, and incorporating youth tractions. However, may program are developed by adults, and incorporating youth tractions. The collection of the office and the collection of the coll

Goods and less, were sat highlighted in Jackson of accounted its say of the sallees of the forthermotion of the involve declaring impacts. This highly profession, and makes one question whether hiddensiyath are thought of as gradeless or evolves by program designess. When duding with excellent hiddensity of an appetitude or evolves by program designess. When duding with excellent hiddensity of the same what is a free in these takes, expectably the original medium of forteners of execution and the forteners of execution and the same of most feet that between the community (desired, and GOOS). More queried to predict and the sort of most feet badde reduction, there is recently to repeat the adultment grid are more influenced froungly made that adultments grid are more influenced froungly made that adultments and community of dates at date.

In their work on the use of hip-hop for health relaxation, Solkes & Caurt (2002) raise several questions about grader, ex; and the use of hip-hop for HTV/AIDS relaxation, Does hip-hop hove the same meaning for males and fermiles? While during hip-hop's genesis the notes for men and somes were much more equilable, commercial hip-hop has created grandom of roles for makes and families. If they have board programs certainte to prove successful in 100%/ADD substantion, could they be made more effective by adopting them differently for make or forming prophismes? Of the senders reviewed, only Sakes and Grand (2007) and adopting their interventions to suggest a prophism based on their area of a substantial or the senders of the senders of the senders of the create of the senders of the senders of the senders of the senders of the expected does not be a difference in notioness depending on whether the participant was made or for table.

Stokes and Gast also call for more research to disentangle "interactions among race/christity, gender, class, culture, and age" (2002, 71). Such research would provide a much more comprehensive view and holistic picture of how hip-hop-based HIV/AIDS obscarious works within the population being studied.

Although hip day in priviley to be an effective energy to address first NASS's precedent amongst a variety of population, there is a dauge of reministing the power of hip loop column. As few source time, there is always of surger of netroinating by population. The colonies proceeds involved in the play by any solution code to exist to some studies of influences where his related to an elementation of braids. For incontrol braids in Ferri Instances 1 Marks in Part of a feature and the size is not an elementation of braids. For instances 1 Marks in Part of Instances 1 Marks in Part of the Marks in Part of the Marks in the State of the Marks in the M

Another issue that requires further investigation is what it means for youth to have "their music co-spect. Of the studies reviewed, only Bourin-Fower et al. (2010) indicate that they surveyed the youth in their maky about their antitudes towards the result used in the intervention. Since the research team was using popular music treats to identify "bul." behaviours, they assessed whether this would deter youth from listening to hip-hop music in the future. According to their findings, the intervention would not impact the eniowment of music but mus create more critical fisteners.

A common usage of music for health education that was not discussed in the literature in employing an artist to ally himberred with a cases, thereby addressing blowler pre-existing fash buss. An overview of this stategy is discussed by Singhal and Rogen (1999). This stategy is problematic for assessment. It is hard to quantify the effects of this type of intervention on knowledge-behaviour change as there are many contractions for more many inclinations entered as a second contraction of the contr

In some year, these IEV/ADSS schools intervention were beginned used to include a continuential pulsar policy and increasing high policy and increasing high policy and increasing high policy and increasing high policy increasing and increasing high policy and part of policy and policy and part of policy and policy an

about the culture that they are 'tapping' into. This could result in interventions that only seem to be 'tapping' into hip-hop and hip-hop culture when in actuality the learning that may or may not occur might not have anything to do with the medium which was chosen.

Bitch Hope & Hope, speaking shoot mas need and social matering capeajan, was that "pre-creationists should be castioned not to attempt to me yorks popular colume for prevention if their understanding of the phenomeness in limited [...]. The context and message delivery have per to be read and contain elements, such as the column's found fundames, which show authorities' (1996, 64). This sentiment is equally accordant for an elementary and the column's found fundames and the column's found fundames.

All of the interestions under rows were trapped toward Allows Americans
[September 2016]. The set processes, many rimit delinears within the principal
congray. "Mission American" or "Hospita". These differences mean to be accentized
this beg in the African Americans and then ignored (implying that African Americans) are
the impression propriate. Whether his phesphared interestions could work with a temperature propriate probability has phesphared interestions could work with a few and
interesting propriate in the jet to be explained. Their efficiety has not jet been amounted
into the interestin.

Further research is required to access attitudes towards there used they help by the admirent, to thing he is the chancium institutes and the completion of the probability delication, but the conduction institutes and the completion of the probability of the control of the control of the chancium, but the obscarces of the late to the conduction is to be on they are work. Protectionstess accommendation to the control of the control of the conduction of control of commendation storage. However, there has been little evaluation research to the response of youth to the ord makes and the consession factors that inframer response of youth to the ord makes and the crimination factors. learning. Further research is also required to continue evaluating how use of hip-hop

As set, defining 'cultural appropriatorson' and 'peer' continues to present a challenge in the Iterature. Additionally, there is very little description of how hip-hop is actually used in any of these interventions. Few studies include the hyrics of the soaps used, the attitudes of the participants towards music in general or in the program, when the soaps were played and how the lytics were constructed.

Biosecuci, is general, whitin the mudoe conducted, by-lay proved to be an effective strategy for health communication with several age groups and people of various ethnicidies. Hije-bay is a promising tool for health obsertion in it allows for the interconnectivity of greaker, mere, age, class, ethnicity and oppression to be expressed. Understanding and addressing the interconnectivity of those factors is critical in delivenies confident or forest memoras to best reductions.

CHAPTER THREE-

Hip-hop and Aboriginal cultures

As evident in the previous chapter, hip-hep is a pepular green for HIV education in North America. In this chapter, I will outlate, briefly, the origins of hip-hep and how hip-hep has come to be an influential gener for many Canadian Aboriginal youth. This is in preparation for the explanatory description study of Taking Action, which used hip-hep made is a sarror to resume Aboriginal would amount HIV prevention.

Hip-log colours developed in the highly substanted near of the South Brons of No. This is the 175% among Alloran America and Hipponis youth. Daring the Will Yang, and the William South Alloran American American

David Stovall (2006) used hip hop is an obtanismal content with youth in schools as a strategy for engagement in policial and ideological loss in their communities. Perhaps one of the reasons that policial and ideological loss in their communities with the trapper communities previously discussed in that based on the origins of hip hop. It is wen as an endogenous, credible, empowering, obscarious and political medium:

¹⁷ See also Dimiriadis (2009) ; Formun and Neul (2004), Chang (2005).

Traditionally, high being in comprised of from components: breaking, graffin, 50 ling and qualify "(Bot 1976, Breaking is a form of dates that was often as employed and and qualified and the second of the second

Rap is performed over a presconded beat or samples. The size of samples is called sampling, when a DI intervenesses themes from various seagn singular. In the early days of hip-hap, MCs (Master of Ceremonics) would "battle" other MCs, tying to cleverly extrhyme their opposess in Deceylie ng (Allin et al. 2009).

Hip-hop is a popular and vibrant youth subculture in North America and all over the world. Like all musical subcultures, hip-hop subculture has its own set of meanings and symbols that denote belonging and authenticity (Dimirisalis 2006). Some of those symbols belong to a global hip-hop culture and some are much more healtered.

³⁰ Abbough hip-beg is a culture summerful these elements, the turn hip-hop is often used in common place to signify "ray" music. In this paper the turns hip-hop and up with be used interchangedly and with the distinct from what I shall refer to a hip-hop culture. Hip-hop culture, including cap, gave voice to the distent from what I shall refer to a hip-hop culture. Hop hop culture, including cap, gave voice to the distentionable of young Associates his high to the Boxen (Base 1994).

His plus Jampany is related to shortly and authorities just his plus production. We discuss the regression of entire and feet in present and the regressions of to-localized high-plus cultimes (Cultie 2007). Teary Mitchell (2009) describes head language use an "resistant venerable" in Bully, Tears and Indigenous cultimes. He cites the example of an Bullate and pump who use each tear of adults to industry the remoters are part of the boat community. He quotes a number of the group who tears. We have disable to all section to many. "We prior Sections along are, the lane to describe your plant to the production to the prior who tears." We prior Sections along are, the lane to define they produce the host gloredome."

Since in inception, high log has been connected and an incert production from the many production in North America. An other own many subjects, both is not out of the maintenance. The ordigenous of high hop has of distinct time. He has Heaper and Higher (1997) provide a clear this dring the characteristics of many high hop undergood the control of t

While some hip-hop artists continue to use rap to express critical political social commentary, others deal with the "bling-bling, the music that embraces the glamorous life, the live-now-l-got mine attitude found in counties hits, and in flashy videos where hostely manua bounce their backsides' (Blader 2004, 991). Although mp music is commercialized, there is still a strong underground political, pro-social hip-hop wheelunes (Blicks Blamer & Blamer 1990, 25).

Pulsage place more well known and most commercial adaption of high bey by paging an Confusion and a marition cognitation from primary many anneal behaviours and an eniscoppy. Insemplishin, indirece, purps, printings, created premisectively, humphidis, sage, vandalism, fisiency and drug and shorted shower (Bree 1994; Parter 1995; Sache A. Gara 2007; Krism 2008). Based on pagents any's regress regulation, high page as whole in other promotion as seguites eitherment in the from of admixtocous, shaping and fishely, more and experience likewest, highly as have discrease, admixtocous fishely, more and experience likewest. Page hy as very discrease admixtocous Association of the second and an experience of produced and an experience of the second and an experience of white and a second and a second and a second and a second and produced an experience of produced and an experience of produced and a second and a second and produced an experience of produced and a second and produced an experience of produced and produced and produced and produced and produced and produced and produced produced

Although being very bookined beginning. Two Mothel's writes, "Subper and one and re-I value and one as empression and Aller and Annabes adhers: Edin boomes a velocin for global youth affiliations and a sord for severing book benefice all over the event's CHILL, It Ryche has how adopted by the magnitude and articular width many ordans among the pile or go, imaginum, someone profess. Benefic and their severables among their legs, imaginum, someone profess the ends their resources with Althoughest youth, ignore a figure before their "simplicated and their secondary with Aller and of Aller Aller and of Aller Aller and Aller and Francis and Francis and ENTINESS colonisms. Bis hop and his hop collect here demonstrated facultity, which has allowed from an her 'sould additional local contents to require the cases of official instinction and to make pletical assessment about her aircult, we cannot and employment and tells moved. Whiched 2001, 105, he may maters, hip hep has provided a medium for version of the submetal to be required in the content of the experted for the content of the experted and the content of the experted and the content of the experted for the content of the experted and the content of the experted and the experted and the content of the experted and the exper

Aboriginal hip-hop

It is produced to close "Aberligated his host or a game or otherwise of mateful second across. Firstly, there are more discover. Aberligital appellations across the first second across "Aberligate" in an electrique of a patential exclusive or proper, propel. Does in in summers deficient, it is an insurpied emmantly (Advisora 1810). Secondy, "Aberligated his hole," may suggest that does in a sufficient group of incorers and studies Aberligital materials have been desired to the sum of a second that they office in aberligated his hole, "Aberligated his play" may suggest that how you demand that they office in aberligated his hole, "Aberligated his play" may suggest his play control by women in Aberligated. Thirdly, "Aberligated his play" may suggest his play control by women who self-identifies or is identified by others as Aboriginal. This gets into a very complex question of identity politics. The term "Aboriginal hip-hop" also suggests that the lyrical content of this genre deals with "Aboriginal" issues, that there is something identifiably

"Aboriginal" about this music that may be discerned from listening to it.

In this paper, I use the term Aboriginal hip-hop to denote hip-hop created by
poorle who self identify as Aboriginal. I revoide a brief discussion of some

characteristics of Australian, New Zealander and North American Aboriginal hip-hop as they occur in the literature.

In an introduction to the concept of Aboriginal hip-hop, Tony Mitchell writes,

As an characterisation formula, a which to request again and paids in our 'b reletings, a way of ordinance measurements through the measurement of the ordinance and the contractive formula and ordinance and the contractive formula and sold are more for south to get in south with their tribul skewing and cubated has a part of the contractive formula and the contrac

In Canada, hip-hop has become a very popular genre of music within Aboriginal contransition and its normalizing has grown over the last decade. Surah Effert (2001)

writes

Hip-hop has overtaken both heavy rock and traditional powwow music as the music of choice on the reserves, and Native MCs, Dls, graffiti arists, and break-dancers are popular up everywhere. It's not susprising, considering that 56 percent of Caroda's abereignal population is less than 24 years old. Many grow up in poverty and identify with the run briefs from the Addison-American betters. (Effect, 2001)

There is a wheet Aberiginal by the promisenty serior. Canals, Aeroginal youth is in a world of insurecting columns and multiple based of delays? They continuing segurian between the demonstrag Western columns and adaptives traditions, figure and figure 2005 was alread been been below plot on the law part of the Andready and Andready Andre

Whith Michael has written entermiesty about Australian Indigenous and Moorl hip-hop, there is comparatively finite published on similar excurpts of Monthly and appropriation on the North American or Cassalan Anotypinal hip-hop server in readomin, As will be discussed however, Charley March, Brent Lanhus (2004a, 2004b, 2007b, Robert Histolian COOR) and Ringer Cambridand (2001) here maked North American Anotogradia hip hop 10¹⁸

Bren Labras writes about producing hip-hop music with First Nations youth in Canada. He seeks to understand why hip-hop music is so significant to the Aborigitad youth with whom he works. Based on "The Boat of Boyle Storet" project, Labras believes that participancy hip-hop making with Aboriginal youth "opened space for

⁷⁸ There is a very interesting discusses on Noviginal high-log and when makes it 'undersett,' inhibition between the history of the Bross and the environments in which many Noviginal which give any. Understantly, an analysis of this discusses in beyond the scope of this paper. Also, it is interesting to notion and the self-and control of the paper and the paper and the paper. Also, it is interesting to not show and not to the high paper and in high paper and the part of the paper. Also, it is interesting to not when it referred to over a high boy artist by his "given" same and my interviewee very quickly interjected will be high paper and paper. Also, it is the high paper and the paper artist by his "given" same and my interviewee very quickly interjected will be high page and the paper.

storytelling, and the songs that were produced articulated many of the struggles and hopes of Firet Nations worth? If asher 2006. 13

In Caudian enhancementaria (and Caudian Caudian (ACM)) (1997), "We be Caudian Ellioqual and Millahouth" & provide so mention of the Caudian labely posters. But do not mention may be be per injuring in Aberlijation committee in Caudian, But Encoura me to commissed in proceeding parabot in the contray. This is me to you by-buyed was missished in the Caudian Caudian Caudian (ACM) (ACM

take of the interest provides many reconstruct on a Aberligian lips heps written by Caradian Aberligian lips hep or missions. For instance, "Four Nations Hep hap in Indigenous Calture" in a Caradian solvaire their "Incore on the development of high hep within Aberligian and position of the Aberligian and Aberligian and Caradian Aberligian and Aberligian and Caradian Aberligian and Aberligian and Caradian Aberligian and Abe

³¹ Have considered the implications of using the term Canadian Aboriginal, Many Aboriginal people do not identify as Canadian and are entitled to dual citizenship with the United States; however ince the Canadian Aboriginal Music, Awards exist, I feel it apprepriate to so use the term Canadian Aboriginal to desion as Aboriginal persons living within the political boundaries of Canada.

The fit: hip-hop and Aboriginal culture

White Princi (2006) agree that the "sections deserted between the Black and Aberright or remonsition freesingheat Emopses or colonization provide remons for the oral tell reported yellows and the hypothy belignmen proper (speed in Aberright Aberr

Anaple evidence demonstrates that indigenous cultures use music and music technology, coming from the exoation of their own purposes, nating foreign materials into reseasces that fit their own musical and cultural needs.—At first a hand may by to inside exactly the music that content from the doubt that is when period of limit the technique; is to incorporate the new material mus their own cultural experience rather than by to return securities; also handly unlambed. (Lad 1997, 17).

This 'indigenizing' of hip-hop may be related to John Fiska's (1989) idea that people are not passive recipients of popular ealture. Rather they are active in conting new meanings of resistance against the hegemonic forces that shape popular ealture. By incorporating

indigenous elements into this popular music genre, Aberiginal peoples are challenging the meanings associated with the genre and creating new meanings to serve their purposes.

³ M.L.A. popular British manisane of Tami downers, neurstly used Australian Abertignal high-pay great. The Wilkianas Mode on her ward. "Mang Selks Down River." The displaymian, a stalland Asserzalian Abertignal intersects, played and made by one of The Wilkianas Mode, in formered on this track. Abertignal intersects, played and made by one of The Wilkianas Mode, in former on this track. The African Explayed proposed Development in crassing HIVLOND evideal by hep-mank provides a relative to the proposed of the African Explainas Abertignal Consistent Conference of the entire former of the African Explainas Abertignal Provided Agriculture and African Explainas Agriculture and African African Agriculture and African African Agriculture and Afr

Tests Willard, a Crassilans Aboriginal woman and content of the Bott Notion relies in exhibiton, withor "Me root of high poly column and music have been transferred by adaptation collisions and identities into two forms of visual culture and music that robe the multimer of Aboriginal propins." (2009), have expect and column and intensis in its a content of the off how "where new modes of submired represents me." "Securing the culture of Hameri grandschildens" (Willed 2009). Thus, Aboriginal youth are choosing hydrogen as fewer of electronic Bottom 2009.

Similaria between Adriquited colores and the Adrian American colores that produced by they make a shall for the for geopotics and adaptation. In the regular days of hip-hap "Support water compand to [...] Addison gains, who also commissioned wisdom with district bear and made" children 2005, 1900, 1000 are seen the electrical as studies to the days to be a seen of the children and the children and such made about the exhibition securities. Unless the 2005 (III). A children and when the about the exhibition of the children are supposed produced without the analysis of the children and the children and the children and contained and Consultant American electronic and such as a few such and produced consumers. As a few such an American American and such as the few such as a such as a such as a supposition of high length file in such as a few such as a few such as a supposition of high length of the such as a few such as a few such as a supposition of the such as a such as a few such as a few such as a supposition of the such as a such as a few such as a few such as a supposition of the such as such as a few such as a few such as a such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a few such as a few such as a such as a f

in our communities storytelling, maske, dance, creative arts are the only form of communication. It's the way we've passed on our knowledge, "and that's one of the big reasons hip byp in Supe in Abeniginal communities. There is at'come Abortiginal kin who doesn't like hip-hop because it's that onl communication that we've been used to over thousands and thousands of yourse. (Although 2003).

¹⁵ Ignace & Ignace (2005) compare graffici to traditional cave pair

Mitchell describes a young Australian's entrance into the hip-hop world as a strategy to discover and explore her Aboriginal identity: "Little G's entry into hip-hop occurred simultaneously with her desire to learn about her Aboriginal heritage" (2006, 7). Box and also are in his hope to a visel for

exploring her Aboriginal side after the learned Aboriginal cultural studies from an clicker. but her negotiation of her Aboriginal disentity was a complex and difficult process, compounded by her mixed horitage and involving a great deal of suger as sellearned about part measures and the treatment of Aboriginal people froughtow. Australian history. Hip-hop became a means of channeling this ager as well as encouraging younger Aboriginal bids to be proud of their herbigs. (Matchell 2006. 7)

Many, Andropied yands for a possible for horses for engales of Black yands in the Useral States and the engine of possible of possible of the possible of the state of the second of the state of the second of the state of the

Again, regining that hip-hop is a waitable goner for Abortignal propries to appropriate. Manik says. "It doesn't matter newadays. Pore is pore; it doesn't matter where you come from, you can relate to the sweggles" (Manic quested in Efron 2001). Receive wites, "Those groupings, subcultures, crews or whatever you wast to call them, are taken quite seriously by their pores. They are often reversed and shown respect for the language they are creating and the cultural signifiers that contribute to the enrichment and meaning that they build on our cultural landscapes" (2009).

Hip-hop allows Aboriginal youth to integrate and negotiate their competing and multiple identities (Stavrios 2005; Lashua 2006). Stavrios states,

Sampling and representin', characteristics which ground it in the local, allow

traditional sounds into the music, traditional dances into the break-dancing, and traditional vulnes and flangages into the rep. The rap intell enterts traditional knowledge through storyelling. Yet hip-hop as a medium for identity recognition is not limited by its authorisest to radicional forms. Inspired by the Africas American oppositional politics it provides an avenue for Aboregical youth to discuss their concerns in a marrier that is not only fashionable, but also empowering, (Starvise 2005, 52)

This play is an empowering medium. It "greatless a validate of and it operations for destinational and and inflationalized point propriet and effects between processing of the destination of the play and the destination of the between the between the section of the 2006, 3. Abertaginal bip dup article, March Abank's trap forcessor in the benefits reach Native; youth the Canada (Ellim 2015). Much of March's trap forcessor in the benefits operation, the benefit or a pump center To first belows, whose a greatle is to work, which where Native youth to "get a sense that comp appearance on Native Inverse vining the residence of the play of Tosso 2016.

Despitals, another Abenignal holy on parts, also were help heps as a appropriate way to rangar Abenignal yould as he were a fit between sendational Native cohors and helphay Bit says "menit has always been a very off the for Native people"—|- over view the beginning, one' or always demonsted and used different beam, he now it's transformed into searching some people can ordize to [...] From count to count, the majority of yours people linears to help-over (film 2001). He was the postural of high key as it. communication strategy with Aboriginal youth. He believes that hip hop is an effective way to "create awareness of the situation of our people" (Efron 2001).

Of course, not all people or as coupling of hip-layer as a position force in the live of young Aboriging depoples. Phorous and offers, for interess, constitions on the primary aboriging depoples. Phorous and before it has plong his flow as monages (ignore Ad Ignore 2006). On the other hand, some offers are very supported or in this plong has offers and property Aboriginal young the Aboriginal young for interess, OLD, Till from these are very supported by in delaws. He says "I get a last of between not a ministed flower last. There is then, that" what the others keep reflige on a best of the contract of the contract

The discussion of "indigentings" high help in a institute and interconnected one that justiqueous first adult with the explanation and the evolution of culture, as well as the jumper and older models one of the community and their models on the production of the community and their orbits and meal. Further remeath may confine to explain why high-high has been chosen as a representative gazer by Commission Monrigation Journal and the complex ways in which there you has against an diver modified, beyon of blooding.

CHAPTER BOILD

Analysis of the role of music in Taking Action

Taking Action

In order to better understand the role of music in a health education program and the experiences of musicians hired to facilitate an HIV/AIDS prevention workshop, I conducted an exploratory descriptive study of a music-based initiative.

Taking Action: Using Area Mond Approaches to Develop Attention Production From Action Conference on Conference and Conference on Conference on

See intermettees are memorary in the hards dispersion found by Aberdapinal proprior in Crassia are tremendous, Aucording to the Politic Health Agency of Crassia (PHAC 2008), Aberdapinal peoples are a high risk group for a number of infections discusses (HIV, Hopatini C) and dimensi influences dispersions, adultions, districts, Classification (Antonica). Crassialian Aberdapinal peoples are intermediated in the HIV states in Seast (Pilcker & Reismon 2008). Eliza, Although Aberdapinal peoples are an intervely

small percentage of the total population in Canada, for every non-Aboriginal person with HIV in Canada, there are three HIV-cositive Aboriginal people (PHAC 2008).

The Public Beath Agency of Craudo reports that Abstrajent jourds, in particular, have significantly higher near of infection (PEAC 2008). Epidemiologic data shows that in Crauda, Abstrajent peoples tend to consone IFIV 10 years younger than the rest of the population (Larkin et al. 2007). Therefore, Aboriginal youth have an elevated risk of IFIV infection in comparison to the rest of the population. As well, youth represent resulty half the Abstrajent posturion in Crauda.

Recent well RTP prevention with Andropiusly south where they pre-electrist reages are efficient (Sendard et al. 2004). Additional purpose are serior specific to Andropiusle challed pumps are now effective than more for target Andropiusle pumps for some group (Sent et al. 2005). The others are frequent for the epidemiological causages (Andropiusle and anomalous and anomalous anamother of electric challed groups, there are them annicolously groups and anomalous anamother of electric challed groups, there are them annicolously groups that are recognized by the Challed groups, the are of them annicolously groups and the office of the anamount groups, the area of the annicolously groups and the order of the anamount groups. The anamount of the annicolously groups are preserved which include the production of the annicolously and the annicolously and the annicolously production of the annicolously annicolo

Rever execute his indicates that and head intervention nethods are efficient strategies with Aberlightid youth (Ricci et al. 2007). Both as an emergine that afters the impact of colonial facilities at al. 2007; Bothwise at al. suggest "density movining key members of the society in conducting emets that all succeeding activities and utilizing local and orbitally relevant form of delivering the necessary." (1990, 1922 are important considerations in planning successful aberlians intimizers. Brace, music-based considerations in planning successful aberlians intimizers. Brace, music-based sections." interventions conducted by members of the target community should be a viable strategy

Taking, Jostian is based on a Participant, Asian Recent (PAR) Therework the Monderoption of the set, of the Participant (Participant) are set to establish of experiend pumple in developing countries, PAR is hard on exposering people in one but course social during and labest "done the distinction between the extension and the mounted for other three distinctions between the consequence with the country and the countries and the mounted for office and hardown 2001. On this agreement research is compatible with a florising traditional Administration for thereing, which is also compatible with a Ferricia and excluding algorithm days of the more, and hard producers of their consequence of the consequence of the

A youth constituter was breaf or an out of the six Aberigani commention when the workshops so that [Finding soled constitution of the workshop to be expained of local metals to will as sufficient local encourage (i.e. assists). Assists who facilitate this workshop encoins a \$1000 singlend. The workshop consists of a two model and flug sensions with neight to five youth ages whether to explaine of Stocker & Jackson 2010s. Participation in the workshop was ordinary and open to will described lasts. Miss and Flore Niksman points.

The arts genes used in the workshops include graffits, photography, drama, hiphop, video and dance. The developens of this intervention see hip-hop as a gene with which youth are familiar and a way to make youth feel more connected to their communities and percs (Pilciaer & Jacobson 2008). Engaging in the creation of hip-hop allows youth to be critical cultural creators working to "promote community development, critical literacy, artistic expression, civic engagement and social activism" (Flicker & Jackson 2008, 12-d).

During the workship, the symb kerns shoul HIV and HIV presention, work with delect, kerns shout multimosi ideas of the body and health, the impacts of colonistius on their cultures and health and how to see their choses are shoutd mode to reflect on what they have learned. At the end of the workship, the arts based reflections or shared with the groups and community. Their creations are also being collected and made accordible as accounted for other sharings to become invested with similar processor.

Methods

Emblaced as replacing descriptor and ye order as exam a felicitic convolution. When must it would be about the account amount and to be been real-treased the experience of markins employed to Entitate both about in Linkse to conduct explorates descriptor memoria in part because! I would de decount for precess in a mark death as possible, a van Ellevier in account of and the felicit that this type to not part both accounted in death in the lineause. Though this securicity, they to combine to select an indicated good to be must be not all conduct to the lineau that they been to the description of the security of the security. They to combine to select an indicated good to memoria to see all one and health description.

I conducted interviews with several key informants who were referred to me by Dr. Sarah Flicker, the principal investigator of Taking Action,²⁵ These five key

²⁸ In the presentation of the research findings, identifying information of the interviewers is securized contined, as per the interviewers' request. The interviewers concerned with anonymity were aware that due to the small size of the sample, it would most likely be possible for people involved with Taking Action to identify the voices quoted in this paper.

Information were the programs definement and matrix functionates of the Tables Actions workshops conducted in Transition and Easts and Stony Point. ²⁰ contrained by information workshops to provide any stress that explained have made was used in the intervention and questions about the appropriateness of high-point ENF admissional and more expressions and questions about the appropriateness of high-point ENF admissional and more expressions, and position in the analysis of the entire o

I mode a digital and so consider and place adapter to record the obligation interviews. One of the distinguish of the powers was the proceeding device receiving missing and the record of the interviews. I transcribed and the interviews reduction and models there for common determs, I also varied on principals with the interviews to it. member death.) Using multiple data seasons after for temperature of the data. This increases the exhibiting of wearning form and process are not destude and belief in advantaged models. Decar, in addition of the member of the principal of the contract of the con

 $^{^{\}rm N}$ The workshop in Toronto took place in Octuber 2008. The workshop in Kettle and Stony Point took place in February 2009.

The Workshop

My on its provide north shall appealed short for mark as word in the workship as many analises of much bound elucation manages do not provide abulished desciption of their marks was used in their preprises. High-lay-was one of the garners of expression that was shown by the junds committee in both Karle and lawny boul? and Transail.² Octavit is well as in two other of Tallay actives via commission. Shall be by was introduced to be in two other of Tallay during via the constraints of the lawn introduced to the junds at the very beginning of the workship when the project varieties junk consolates. Limits Yis, "Jung as Tiput lytic sheet and wate over it" forcessed commissional for the project of the pro

Jessica Yee urgues that Tuque's song "Keep Ya Rode Up" is about stopping violence and respecting seems (For 2008). Yee uses this song in many of her presentations as a way of engaging the youth right from the start with something that references age-appropriate popular cultum. The lynics she highlights in workshops specifically challenge how somes are preceived in society.

I wonder why we take from our women.
Why we rape our women, do we hade our women?
I think it's time to kill for our women.
Time to heal our women, be real to our women.
And if we don't we'll have a race of bables.
That will haue the lades, that make the bables.

Extended and Steep Point is a Nation removales on Lafe Thems, the set 31 Montess model Services. Octavan: The propriess on the removes a desired 200 with author approximately 900 monthers Inleg off Control Point (1997) and the set of the Control Point (1997) and the Control P

.

He has no right to tell a woman when and where to create one (Tupac Shakur 1993)

Starting the workshop with this wore immediately exposes the youth to his-hop

with a positive social message and to critically engage with peoplar culture. Some youth may not have thought of or been exposed to high hop as a velocitic for positive social necessage before this introduction. This introduction to the program through high-hop is the first top towards the youth developing what Frieir (2005) would describe as critical consciousness.⁵⁰⁰, which is one of the goals of the program.¹⁰¹

To take high segments. All and Source, were bready Taking Actions to collisite the high per persion of the workshops. But his play section or much. To they are 10th activity tenting association and several members. Outside to the date who has extract two high high allows. Additionally, All or one or 40° To Santh Thicket's names's readous in the designations of Elizionamia Bodies of the core of the workshop. Who a prior experience funding high per workshops, which much below a standed choice as a funditionary when no solidate considere are found within the demandation of the experience when most and the condition of the commentation. All the experience when most indice considere can be found which the commentation. Such that experience when many the condition of the condition of the contraction of the contraction. Source is a deliver high per parties and much the grant production of the contraction. The perfect they found that the condition of the contraction of the co

Critical consciousness is the development of a comprehensive understanding of the world towards areness of political and social contradictions. Based on this understanding one may challenge the

appressive forces to which one is exposed (Preire 2005).

Sensic also opened the workshop I attended at the Native council in Charlostnown, PEL by analyzing the lysics of this track and talking about the power of hip-hep and the assumptions people reade about hip hop and relating this to the assumptions (introvipes) that are made about Abortiginal people.

One interviewee describes what was espected of him as a hip-hop facilitator. He

My job as I facilitates was to engage (the youth) in hip-hop writing, recording and performing hip-hop process and also mixes one soot of actual disables arransfung the topics that they had talked about before. What I would by possibly do wan, I would are pury home analogouspears in a specific most for the workshop, and then the performance of the performance of the performance of the performance of the Action being complexed, the group of enaders who chose hip-hop would come and we would help them gather into also was to perfor now had they because in the last process are artification on what they've learned and help encourage the crustic writing process and the performance process following which we were also to be record the

The hip-hop facilitators were expected to engage the youth in what they had learned during the educational part of the workshop using the creation of rap as a means

of reflection. The lyrics to the raps were written by the youth participants with the guidance of the two artists. Ric Notes, a Toronto-based hip-hop producer, produced and

assisted in creating instrumental tracks to complement the raps (Lakhani 2009, 21).

To beein his session. All felt it was important to create a very open and

comfortable environment for the youth. Reflecting on his experiences, he states:

Ny guid no sip-loop furification in the Taking Actions project was to provide a format for contrate expension for participation, the salest to the Set I field is not important to the contrate expension for the contract of the salest to the salest to the salest ware using, and the space to mound. I would begin the workshops with a transaction ware and the salest to mound. I would begin the workshops with a transaction to the salest to the hald about the workshop, my sock, or who they would be doing them per containted to the salest to the hald about the workshop, my sock, or who they would be doing them one many the hald do the workshop in sock, or who the the salest to the salest to the salest hald the salest to the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest hald the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest hald the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest the salest and the salest the salest the salest the salest the The hip-hop facilitation did their heat to create a poor-environment with the youth. They also tried to create an empowering environment where the youth were in control of what they were discussing and weiting about which is congruent with the trents of participatory communication to outlined in chapter owel.

The precose of recording a below how, keel by Alia and Saure, we conclusive to empreceing they who, he had "The exists of the simple and they who had by would approach any other acts in the models. In this option, Ali and Saure much be writing proces for foll like a readin collaboration. He state, "They were delay in the skill with made it can this process process processing and the men and you rest sension or countries, doing like a recording sension, and you are there and you not adding by some forecast communities to 2015. In this way, the follows countries was you for the countries are consistent to 2015, the thin way, the follows countries was you do the continues of the youth.

The procedure for contraing the loy-loy tracks followed has layer protect. Fire, there was a braintening sension where the years for the counter document or concepts the law of the contraining sension. Businessning, so part of the process for writing a layer layer for the process of the process for the concepts they had become full epithysis has the description. Each layer layer for the process of the concepts to they south "low of experiences and knowledge by asking a few thought providing contains to the low-layer forms the first few the first few to contains to the low-layer forms the first few the first few.

Based on these discussions, the youth then waste lytics for the rap. Some participants focused mainly on map writing, some were more interested in the performance aspects and some did both. The facilitation, then, offered a selection of instrumental

tracks for the youth to choose from. After the lyrics were written and the best chosen, the facilitates couched the youth in how to deliver lyrics in a hip-they style for recording. Following this, the youth recorded their pure. Shiper students may have stepped into the recording boards alone, while others recorded in front of their norm.

Although Ali and Source mixed the raps with the instrumental tracks, they excouraged inper from the youth in this process: "they'd he rapping or maybe they were giving ideas, or they were saying "th you should do like a ministing sound to my voice or sweething or like a ventich sound" or "hosp that best again and I am going to sing this part on top"" (personal communication 2010).

At the end of the workshop weekend the raps were performed when the youth shared all their arts creations with each other, their families and community members. This rap-creation process was completed, from start to finish within a day and a hiff.

The raps created by the hip-hop groups at Sentle and Steep Priors and Teresto were digitally recorded. After they were showcased for the community, the raps were posted on Taking Action's facebook pape, their blog and YeuTube, as well as on Youth, the are, HIV/AIDS Network (YAMAnet orgs.)

The participants at the Tonosto workshop wrote a ray called 'To it right.' This ray was written by these of the workshops's participants. Ten participants as Kratte and Stony Point worse a ray outside 'The Pain.' Both rays are reflections based on the HIV/ADS education persons of the workshop. The full bytes can be found in Appendix B and C of this page."

"The Pain" begins with an intro, a group of men rapping a cappella:

Digital copies of the tracks can be found at http://www.yahuset.org/gallery/.

I smoke like a chimney I smoke like Bob Marley did I used to get high like the birds and the planes 'Cause that's why we hope for no more dope.

After the titre, the instrumental tracks come in. They use a relatively fast tempo, using keyboard and electronic sounds. The track proceeds with one MC in the background and others shyming overtop of his words. The youth take turns rapping solo or in prosps. The formake and male participants do not mp together. Female participants rap in union for one of the verses and the outron necessage.

This rap is about the use of marijuana in the youths' community. The youth akfor "hope not depe." They believe that youth turn to marijuana as a way to cope with "the pain" that is a product of colonization. The rappers call for other youth to "fight the pain." knowing that First Nations people resided in North America long before colorization.

The garpe in Transac counted for man 24 The Highli. This took can will a yearliceated oxings, because and admin, which or the four. The time and man or given by a male voice. He immediate the region for mine and min read and electrosclopes for the operation of the individual conference of the particular that the conference is impossible to standard principles. The chairs is highlighted. The chairs is highlighted to see layer for the particular that the conference is required. The chairs is highlighted to support the chair of the first the conference is required by a such participant, the chair of the first the conference is required by a such participant, the first work is regardly to group of formation and made gardenings. The physics of the completified the manging of the highlighted and the participant. The chairs of the completified the manging of an alterbody to be compressed to the conference of the chair of the first of the conference of the chair of the first of the conference of the chair of the

Overall, both these tracks sound like they were professionally recorded. As well, both tracks have pure that are distinctly separated by gender. However, this observation is not addressed by any of the youth's intensives or other write-ups on the project. I would like to further investigate the separation by grader on the tracks. However, this was not a toxic addressed to mr intensives other.

Neither of those upon mentions IRV or ADD specifically, On the surface, one may not connection between the medium and the excellent of the workshop is a separate conversation with a high-lop fucilitate, workshop for distance and with the program agentum, all mentioned the fact that the hytic do not discount IRV or ADD separations, the day of the continued to the size of the connection IRV or ADD separations, the day of the connection to the host day of the d

Some gravitagems dad our the consecution. When shall of there was convention between smalling registers of milk from gravitage milks of "yeaks. Intills." Somethings and the shall have been shall be sufficiently suffer on worstling and finely you might be rest. You'll, adding to they worly' count hours what they do if 'professiopat or workshap''. Nother the state of these states of the manipulam and IDD' were related because "" shown because they milk the state of the s

¹⁴ The quotations from the youth participants are taken from the interview transcripts from the follow up of the Taking Action workshop. The interviews were conducted by the Taking Action research team free weeks after the workshop.

see the connection between their song and HIV. Further research may investigate whether the youth will see a connection between their tracks and HIV in the more distant future.

As one disposition, when their contents, their trains of their contents are trained from Taking Action's visible. The Take itstable to the Contents of the and developed by the workshope' participants as a recover for other youth and communities who have participant in a recover for other youth and communities who may institute a realized proof for youth and of the shadowed in the wholest the case age on and endoudented for they made but their discrete form and endoudented for youth and their developed participant in the secondaries of they contained their workshop or a short contained. Since Ell's in secretation designably in direct rough will just who did not participate in the workshop of their trained contained memorities between the range and EVII proceedings? In this case containing the size of the containing the s

Assessing the youth's connection to hip-hop.

In order for hijn hop to be relevant to the youth, the youth must have some connection to hijn hop music andire others (Birks Happer & Happer 1999). Evidence of interes in hijn hop by these communities may be that is one of the arts genres closes to the community. However, my research did not expose the method by which the youth conditions in these communities decided on the arts to be used.

One the other hand, there are other factors that suggest the youth in these communities felt a connection to hip-hop music and/or culture. For instance, through an analysis of the youth's clothes, language and level of engagement, both Ali and Daniel concluded that the yords this a connection to high top Cathonia 2000; Stacked 2000; Stacked 2000; Cathonia theire on the tell you of "David Right" relations that the yords identity with high-production, and the global control of the high production and the first being private formation. The production records the high private formation for compared the group with exclusion of the private in his high production of the private in the state of the st

Upon analysis of the tenerises (conducted with the feedbases and muscious I. described that there were three primary coursing themes. These themes included reasons by the feedbases that his below was an apoperties gone for us in this workshop environment, the impact of belonging to one he belonging to the community and the verse of advanctive responsibility the musclican felt to muscle the community. While the theoret of apoproprimenes highlights the relationship between the feath apoproprimations and the youth, the other two factors, belonging to the community and advanctive, were forced on constructions as a musclic in this control.

Within the theme of the appropriateness of hip-hop is a gener for this workshop, sevent soft betwee energed. These wish-times included 13 the belief that hip-hop is an appropriate gener choice for marginalized people, 23 hip-hop is an empowering storage, appropriate generalized production of the control of the production of the hip-hop is not emparing general. If the creation process used in hip-hop his conductive to learning, 53 hip-hop allows for the creation of performance persona, 61 hip-hop nifect on available technology and 7) type of musical skills required to participate in hip-hop creation.

The for these to raise from the inserview was the lip-lop-in an any gares for working with manipulation. Incoming in the lop in the part for working with manipulation plantism, but has been a spropering gares for working with April part for the spropering gares for working with April part for the first reviews represent the other are many Aboriginal lop-lop uses for Day and in. Day also in the first in a vibrant Aboriginal lop-lop uses for Canada. They was not for there were the manipulations found by the communities in which lop-lop energed and the many institution faced by Aboriginal propries in Canada.

In the experiences of the interviewers, hip-hop is a popular genre within Aboriginal populations. One facilitates, who has torred across Catada with various bands, notes that there are many Aboriginal hip-hop arties across Catada, which is why he was not surprised to find that hip-hop was chosen as a genre of expression for Taking

I wand too surprised, no. I have also maveled across Canada a lot and I've met, especially going out west, loss of his-phe arisists who were Aberignia, tespecially going through Northern Ontario and Manisho. And there are bage sceres all across Carada. These are some that are up [ni] anothern Quebec, I think, and all different areas, so I wasn't surprised that it was used as a main music medium, (personal communication 2010)

Likewise, in an interview with Jewica Yor, the provided a list of Aborignal hiphop arisis who are active all over Canada. In his respectors, Aboriginal youth are actively engaged in high-log and high-log culture. She argues that although Aboriginal cultures are based in coal tradition, one may find an albundance of mentral writers about Aboriginal high-log from the perspective of active participants in the culture, on the Web (see for instance the websites Native Hip-hop, www.nativehiphop.net, or Beat Nationship-hop as Indicenous Culture, www.beatnation.org).

Similarly, Likhur winch as he has seen many Arbeignia group in Crasha silp help the presenge indeed and 2007. So Holle from the Arbeignia people in Crasha are showing an "affinity" towards hip-hey main (general communication 2010). He suggest a finish stiffshily comes from the similarities between the objetimes and bean of the plots passed those or destinated in Arbeignia stills. The law even the affinity is a result of the similarities between the objetimes and bean of the similarities between groups facing magnitudation. He states, "the spirit for the help help in the contraction between groups facing magnitudation. He states," the spirit for the help help in the free help help in the form the state of the graphical group ("groups communication) 2010.

Duried also believes hip-hop is an appropriate gone for working with Aborightal youth in Canada. Parallel to Torp Mitchell's (2006) claim outlined earlier, Duried described how there is a fit between the struggles faced by Aborightal peoples and the people who created hip-hop in the Brons, with regards to poverty, oppression and marriedization:

I think that because the bistory of hip bug and in relation to African American culture class strengts and memerane and large. I addin study—A religial proposition, and a strength of the analysis of the capterious long they can skedily with that. Original hip-bug was talking about the experiences long mass culture. As 'year, page a segment shorteness which miss kind of culture that know they are different. It is a different someonest. There is something poing on, I think Aberignal antican identify with that had of a thing (spread commerciation 2010).

Currenty, hip-hop is also being used in a number of other initiatives in Abortgrand.

communities. Besides being the National Youth Coordinater for Taking Action, Jessica Yee is also the executive director of the Native Youth Sexual Health Network. Her organization often uses hip-hop to ongage the youth with whom they work. She states, "we use a lot of it in our work right, you know a lot of our arts-based projects. Taking Action is just one projects. — a lot of our projects particularly [with first nations communicated] incorporate an enormous amount of hip-hop culture" (personal communication 2000).

Based on the interior's finding, the interiories on the plot past as appreptial point of we white why with his man appreciated points. This there, the first is if there are lay being and manipulational groups, it should in the Torottom. As discussed in chapter them, Tony March (2012, 2003, 2003, 2004) has written extensively, show thow his plots have an approximately a state of the properties of the properties. However, question meanint granting as for many was highly with these youth. In his plots street as an appropriate and combile which for communication if it is a tracker or common who there was not kindly with his plot sport than who his branch production. The creations are beyond the vapor of the free laws the health his investigation in further research.

The second force dut with the notion that his best in an exposent gener. The three we as she intelliged the file licentum pervisors disself. Tops Midnick for testure, again, that he has placed to the production of the second to the second of a disself-unclaimed and disadvanced youth "(2005, 7), in this section of an elegation for disordinación and and disadvanced youth" (2005, 7), in the section was been been described an agree that provides marginalized orgapit with a visite, as a remote of empowement. All believes that this is not section by the hyb is a people of short for grantenium working which the disregality. If we seen, "I distill them is high great of grantenium working with the disregality." If we seen, "I distill them is high great of the section of

The arts genres that were used in Taking Action were chosen by the youth of the community with the

least in Toronto with at risk youth, quote unquote at-risk youth or marginalized youth

Our che casson du hy-hy en sy har appropriate entregs for requipies requisitant proposition in that hy-hy-hy in an experienting medium. Dispervention¹, in made demonstrate double process that hyby people gain control over their own lives² and is closely linked but power they at Cacha lively, look all views, he believes that group which have been proposed as the proposed and the proposed proposed communication 2010s, Ab believes hy-hy-in an empresseding parts because it gives a viete to these who may not have author from to expens themselves (prived viete to these who may not have author from to expens themselves (prived communication 2010s).

Author interview believes that he has in a respecting pure brase it special of the opt just from properly. The operation communication 2019, Anders interviews the fill high hay no expreeding because the profits' representable from the profits' particular and the profits' particular 2019, 375 steep does be placed to the profit of profits' profits are profits to the about addition 2019. 375 steep does be presenting byte present an approximately the enabled green to be and and second to the object profits are approximately that enabled green to be and an effective of the object profits are profits on the and and beautiful profits of the contribution of the object profits are profits of the contribution and the object green of profits of the contribution and the object green of profits of the contribution and the profits of the profits of the profits of the contribution and the profits of the pro

voice to those who may not have one in other arenas. He states:

music has always stood in some ways as a form of empowerment whether you are singing in charch to empower the soul or whether, you know, in the 80s that sort of heavy metal music somed to empower the working class. I think that hip-hop music, because it comes from such an angry place. I think it empowers, it gives a sonse of voice to that anger that lives in everybody. Just music gives voice to that accenter to the state of the st anger and anget that they feel and it is dirty and it is very rebellious. You know rock music maybe hasn't been particularly rebellious in a long time. (personal

In this case, the interviewee suggests that in the past it may have been rock maske that
was an empracering error of music but, over time, rock has lost its "rebelliousness."

Instead, in his opinion, hip-hop has taken over as a gener that purshes the envelope and challenges authority.

One of the intentions of Taking Action was to empower youth by engaging them.

as cultural creation. Hip-hop provided a gamer that was acconside to the youth in well as a gener that is very empowering, that one interviewer commenced on his belief that any kind of earlies creating activity is empowering tan empowering experience. He believes that there is isomething in the act of creating that is empowering. He states were used of those dates in the sound here. It looks more that, we have become more

cultural consumers that exhibited consumer, and thinks there is a versue owe that which the consumers that exhibited consumers that exhibited consumers that the cons

The interviewee states that giving people a voice to create culture, to make it participatory and accessible, is very empowering. This is very much the escence behind Preire's ubiloscethy of education and one of the goals of Taking Action. Preire argues that The development of a critical consciousness and the empowement of people as cultural actors as the basis for social change? (Lovine & Natura) 2004; Freine 1973). The use of hip-hop in this context, participatory crastion, leads to expowerment and allows the wards to expose in its development of the context of the contex

A distillation to use in the instructives we that high by it is negregating green for IRV deadments that simple because it is very people in [Fee by the registery.] Fee by the require, if the pole register, it is nearbor of ways. For instance, it is energoing in that it expans attention through worse, performance and high byte sites, it is it is coperating and high byte in the require in that it is practicepose, and interesting. The workshop the interest excellent that it is practicepose of interesting in directions. The workshop the injury are retrieved interesting the injury and interesting the injury and injury and injury interest are retrieved interesting and injury and

One of the weakshop's facilitation betieves the hip-hap facilitations were very accordal in engaging the youth on the topic of HIV through the use of hip-hap. He states he was assume about how upon the youth would he sufficienting these potentially sensitive topics. However, he feels the hip-hap facilitations have as successful approach for opining up dialogue. In his opinion, relating the information hazared to excepting appropriates help in the complete plan youth in documine. These recording experiences helps in the negating the youth in documine. These recording experiences appear

them material to discuss in their raps:

but then the facilitations took is and trived to talk more about everyday experiences. He
do you know people who are, you know? They were jost talking about things
generally, lite analyte about twee pregnancy or ARISS.—The heatmontming, it was what
and the provides the proper of the ARISS.—The heatmontming, it was the
about the provides the property of the property of the property of the
analytic results of the property of the property of the property of the
analytic results of the property of the property of the property of the
them to be property of the property of the property of the property of the
them to be property of the property of the property of the property of the
them to be property of the property of t

started writing the luries, (nersonal communication 2010)

Again, describing how the facilitators were successful at engaging the youth, one

interviewer stated

I was neally impressed with how All and Source del it, because it was very casual. They mude it very casual. Their process was no just talk about shipsy very informally... they weren't acting as teachers, they weren't acting as obsections. But they were doing it in such a way that made it seen this go were just participating with them as they were on a sension or something, doing like a recording sension, and you are there and you are adding in your two cents. (beyond communication 2010)

The interviewer are shown of the section is regular the years in discussion to the "securif -monophore that the facilitation created Assistantly, the representation process was described as informal by several interviewers. The pencived informality could be a factor that indicates the youth that in storily they were working with preserve after the assistant in the assistant the process of the pencil-resolute artification is placed successing in study, the storil or professional compressional relationships. It could also suggest that this informality altimost for the youth to fird upon and constitution with the exercise.

is this space, It is ease. "I think that they just sow it in a males where they could say what they wanted and no one could lied not at them, it want's wrong" (retermal communication 2010). This show suggests that the children lied empowered by the variation and opportunity. These findings suggest that the user high-they in this situation compact the youth in thinking about 10°V and allowed them to express their thoughts on this series.

One him-how facilitator commented that he felt the participants were confortable

A fourth theme that emerged from the interviews was that hip-hop is an appropriate genre choice for HIV education in this setting due to the creative process of writing a hip-hop track. The process of how a hip-hop song is developed, facilitated by All and Source, council a feet of accessibility to both the gene of hije-bay and the help of extead health for the youth. As stand previously, one interviewe believed that the casual and informal nature of the hije-bay foundation; approach to the object renterial and writing process made the participant feet comfortable. This allowed the participant is serface to how HIV impacts their lives. As well, this allowed the you'll be feet like the facilitation, and the processing the proc

Duriel thinks that the hip-hop process, facilitated by these two artists, was responsible for allowing the youth to engage in the HIV content:

I think that through that process it was really really accessible for the participants because they felt like they were open and free to say whether they wanted. They didn't feel hindered or like they couldn't use cass worsh because they find they reade it very clear from the gap on that were there because we are talking about...screal beath (personal communication 2010)

Denied also wareen, that it was ready due to the fast that there is no new were

maximum that allowed this kin the first confortable with the subject of sexual bodds. In addition, if the young has been according unions working with the first artists, these produces the containing print instances. As well, this controlls to event and the forting makes the containing minimum and and the forting that they undo serve verticents to complicately "wilding year two comes" suggests that this was an empowering experience, printy them the epopularity to viewer their thoughts and experiences. Hower, they precess was also very expressive properties the process was also very expressive processing the experiences.

The beainstorming space, the covinonment in which the rap was created, allowed the youth as express themselves freely in the eyes of the facilitation. Two of the interviewees connected on how they felt that the brainstorming session was where the lode one engaged in the material, in their opinion, they felt that this was where learning/processing/tension recents. One interviews believed this kind of beatmentment could be used as part of the development process for any grave of an. However, be was not used it his such early group to ore it. He small, "I don't howe if which persons used freatments, traight how been the course, just asking a proce while did you keen, we are group to do this for hip-hop even though what we were dring at their point was in secondary the course grave, that each likes been done for any other considervation according to the communication. 2019.

Investigating further into whether the human manage question to the contains of a high pope mark made by policy was seen mellitude lading about some some of the and engaged in their discussion resoluted that the interviewers were norms. It is discussion with the program resoluted that the interviewers were norms. It is whether it was sometimal question to high play contains, that stand that with employ four of what makes the braintening secreted in the prevention, theretain the hospite part of what makes the braintening secreted in the prevention/tracking eyels of the facilitates.

A factor analy night compare the beamstorming discussions had by the high-hopparticipants with those of other arts mode to assume seven of conflict or operators with the subject number. This would illustrates whether it was semething specific to participatory high-hop recursion, in particular, that allowed the youth to firstly organs in the topic. The operators to talk about these issues was not assessed at the outset of the project, at would be difficult to consider the impact operators in discussions on the topic.

A fifth theme to emerge from the interviews was that hip-hop may be an effective choice for engaging youth in a discussion on this intimate topic (sexual health, HIV/AIDS) due its performative nature and the tendency for participants to adopt a hipbegrooms. In this case, where they make now solve its certainty and performing the country, that and performing may been made the discussion of HIV and several health ones receivable. The addressing no loss and loss of the discussion of an interest series, and the extension of the interest series. As we describe the performing not the problems of the analysis of the country of the country

hop because sex and sexual behavious are a common theme in many hip-hop ongs and part of the image of many hip-hop stars. Therefore, by adopting a hip-hop identity, one is stepping into a forum where it is already enablished that discussions about sex occur. Datied felt that some of the youth did adopt an identity when performing. Based on his observations of the vorall he state:

by performing it, maybe it made it so it was not such a big deal to thrisk about it wherens, not to say that, you know, visual art costdain't do that. But maybe the performative nature of music and of dramm, maybe music itself, and hip-hop not because...in hip-hop maybe you can take on a personality too like the kid that was doing it there, (represend commenciation 2010).

Daniel felt like these was an opportunity for the kids to adopt a hip-hop identity and this hip-hop identity was possibly more effective than identifies adopted in other genres of was in allowing the youth to discuss sensitive tenies. He describes in detail how one

participant adopted a performative identity.

be came off kind of sky in the beginning but then when he was in the little booth and
they were like "how in it going how in it going? Good. Good. "So he is writing down
his saff and they are like "king he's hear what you have or far and before they read it
times and everyone was so impressed and happy. It was just out off like he had this

sort of thing inside him, this kind of after ego. Because you are performing something clse. You are performing as a different person, (personal communication 2010)

The act of becoming a different person or adopting a hip-hop persona may have allowed the youth the confort to explore topics around HIV and sexual health.

White Dissel did that the some of the yearh were adopting a just hop is leavely, one of the job put formation in this her normal order one with the leak has a reduced or the leavely for each of the leavely of the leavely of time to get a good some of whether or not they had adopted a 'high leap identity.' When saided life hample the yearh created by the job proposense, he sented. "If the able to better more or that I'll true was well with the green one file fallow weeks." The left has distance to the leave of the left fallow weeks. The left has distance to the left fallow weeks. The left has distance to the left fallow weeks. The left has distance to the left fallow weeks. The left has distance to the left fallow white fallow white left fallow was character on the male eight. Life when he's counted a new presentable for historical (present commentations to historical processed commentations and the left fallow white the left fallow was a left fallow.)

characters in common as people may be alle say things to roug, for instruct, that they may not be all the top it uponts. Liberbein, property is used as ITM vibration in order to discuss some assent unature shadoli in charlows where price discussives of events between the contract of the contract may be been proposed to the contract of the contract may be been assent to contract the contract of t

Media that allows for potentially sensitive topics to be discussed by adopting

A sixth theme to emerge from the interviews was that hip-hop is an appropriate genre choice for this kind of health education program due to the availability of the

sechnology required to make the music. One of the characteristics of hip-hop is that it has relatively minimal technological requirements to make a professional-sounding hip-hop track. One hip-hop facilitater states: This is the one time, the advantage that I have now, it has to do with the technology.

because I am after in bring my constructed and a rules and set up a whole, you know, in a handgood, so I, four know if the new form well hyperic he pare, they well a handgood, so I four know if the new form well hyperic he hape. Mey's surreguls behind what I am showing right, it is never and also well need to be indicate it in his, being after to facilitate it with the turbulengi, present contensational year. It is blue, being after the facilitate is not a simple that the surregular in the present that the being the life before that an most of hip-hop in the minimal selectoring in requirements. These internal angular means made hip-hop a new recentled profits are minimal regular many in the surregular many in the second of the second

everything, they beought the software, the recording made itself. You kind of just walk in, you dan't need to bring anything. They have pencils there and the paper then. That is all you need" (personal communication 2010). The minimal equipment required to produce a hip-hep track makes it a good genee for a music-based intervention that is on a relatively short trimeline.

This technology required to produce professional searning high hop in according date to its wide availability and retained by the cores. All the points not that high hop tacks can be produced in a architectly about amount of time and the equipment required is relatively about amount of time and the equipment required is relatively to days. "At lack fairly first extend inventors, like mentary inventors and it takes very lattle time" (personal communication 2016) for him to produce a track from state to finish.

To my knowledge, there has not been any scholarship addressing how technology makes hip-hop a viable genre of music and arts for health education programs. However, Rose (1993) discusses the link between how hip-hop music evolved relying on little and inexpensive engineers and the poverty faced by many of its original followers.

- A seventh theme to develop out of the interviews was that hip-hop is an
- appropriate genre for music-based interventions due to the minimal musical knowledge required to make a track. Other genres of music may be used in music-based interventions but most other types of music require more musical knowledge such as the ability to play

an instrument or even a certain degree of vocal competence. Duniel states:

as the facilitator working digitally on your computer you can do things quite
orcoosed to deinst like marble folk sone with an acoustic guitar. You could do

and the follower working digatily on your competers you can be fitting online quickly as spreaded to design fitting order for those of the convenience for the fitting of the spreaded the spreaded of the convenience for the fitting of the fitting of the which the fitting of the spreaded of the fitting of the convenience of the fitting of the fitting of the fitting of the spreaded of the fitting of the fitting of the fitting of the fitting of the spreaded of the fitting of the fitting of the fitting of the fitting of the of means of all the fitting of the f

popular genre with Aboriginal youth. However, in the past, country music was a very popular genre in Aboriginal communities. Discussing whether a similar intervention

could have been conducted with country music in its heyday, one facilitator states:

coursy music might require more resources upon the participants just because lights, demme, if some than what we were design in hije-pho. For the hije-pho-plant, if, if satisfaring writing and recording. You don't need to have any leasorchige of instancements in hijb-pho, Wherean coursely, a would his want to say you need it either, more experience the himstances end, or from the instruction point of view at chieff, more experience than the instructions end, or from the instruction point of view at contract of the contra

The only thing required to make a rap are words. ³³ As one interviewee notes, hip-hip—"in not surgs, it is postern. Everyone can speak. Somehow that's more, that seem more double than singing" (personal communication 2010). Due to the fact that hip-hep demands little musical training, it is an accessible gene for use in participatory intervention program.

Belonging to the Community

Lakes within short here is no important to him to gain "misster" states with perspect for foliation 2002, 24 th before in the to yel he droves, longuages he uses and his knowledge of peptide hip-hop ordone combinated to his gaining of condition; with the yearsh Lakesa 2002, 25, to his reflection on the priport, AA ment date he had prepared the working with this community, as in academic and help help white. Sy reading about high hep in Advergiage communities and by becoming finithin with Talpley grown section of the price of Advergiage Adversaries.

Although stading the importance of gaining, "insider" canes. All not expressed concerns about his obvious non nonheologis in the Aboutjuring community, For instance, he wordens of he is an empreprietae choice as a high-play facilitatur because he feels that he has very different exprisones from the communities. He states: "About Naiso WI should be doing thin man, like I have a significantly different enough that more present decreases contained 2015. Hencere, in this norm model writing, All risp "virtical and the present communications 2016. Hencere, are his norm model writing, All risp "virtical and the present communications 2016. Hencere, are his norm model writing, All risp "virtical and the present communications 2016. Hencere, are his norm model writing. All risp "virtical and the present communications are also also as a significantly different respective and the present communication and the present communications are also as a significant of the present communications are also as a significant of the communication and the present communication and the communication and the present communication and the communication and the communication are also as a significant of the communication and the communication are also as a significant and the communicat

³⁶ The youth were not involved in scratching records or creation of the beats (just in selection of be offered by the his-bee facilitation).

filted by the hip-bop facilitations). The term "solder" refers to belonging to a group-or being viewed as a credible member of a grou

reflections" on issues of "colonialism and oppression," issues that may have some similarities with Aborioisal youth in Canada (nersonal communication 2010).

Another of Al's concerns was with regards to how involving musicians from outside the community may impact the effectiveness of the program. After this experiences with Taking Action, he realizes the value of using a meny resources from the community as possible (quely) due to usualizability). Referring us the project's intention to him high-pop articles from the target communities, one high-pop facilitator

The program organized jud are that, I think I understand that more now that I have closed in it. I did will called how important that it. I didn't understand it are their. I was a I spain it, I was down, if the would have east the day before we were going to find from demonster, the best found of the sound it have been 100 per core of ours. I was a large for the sound in the contract of our size of the contract of our size of the sound in the contract of our size of our size of our size of our size our size our size of our size our si

Gaining Vasider' status in a community in countil for working with a community. This is a covery that is in partly discount of intermentable, this control into a return to conclusing feathward (Ease 1997). But it is Cooky 1997, Makeugh new facilitates expressed in facilitates expressed in the clinic plant in the own belongs to the community as in a war see to Anageing, afthe featiness and shoot part is help owner. Some resurf or hypothesis in the control in the contr

Altruism and ethical responsibility

Based on my majoh of the interviews, I found insent amount allowing morpholishy to be a consideration for the maximum interview and Tadiag Action. On England are expected that he forth he has are fined in reproposability to the not America and Takes you have a fine for the has a set fined in reproposability to the not America and Takes you have a fine of the principle of the reproduction when his distill predicting provides the constraints have his fast direction have his fast of maximum has been been directly as to seek with, Quested above, this facilitates ratios be fall constitutible working with to seek with, Quested above, this facilitates ratios be fall constitutible working with a training and the seek of the constitution of the

One of the lay-ley for followers represent an ethal concern mound the seasonable of the layer of personable confidence of the layer followers of the community of the layer followers of the concern mounts of the community. He did the class has been personable of the layer politic composition of the communities, it was differ the layer layer composition of the layer politic composition of the layer layer lay

Another interviewee expressed a concern about the motivations behind musicians who are employed by health organizations. Related to this was his concern about the caliber of the artist who is bired by health organizations. He felt that less successful or

less experienced musicians would be attracted to the exposure (and recognition as

musician) offered by teaming up with a health organization. He also wondered if the

money was too much of a motivation for hip-hop artists. He states:

I am not reging to leade on people who do community work. For course a rethrol or people who prime make many and I am not taking the Taking Arisin, we not at I. I am graph who prime make many and I am not taking the Taking Arisin, we not at I. I am required the many and the people who are the people of the many and the people of the people

This interviewee is stating that there is a trade-off for the health organization between hiring a professional musician who is active in the industry and a "musician" who has the

time. Some musicians may be conflicted due to the time spent running workshops versus needing to spend time on their own projects, as this artist states, "I'll do it but I can't like

make that my focus [...] I haven't done one in a long time, I keep turning them down"

Furthering this idea, Ali states:

have set jumped it every opportunity to do workshops. In the three are a large state of project who sure to be, erae autismic who have no more and they see a read good opportunity to do these workshops. They are doing to, some are doing powel, one are doing to the consecution of the contract of the contract of the contract of the people are doing it because it is a cool rendy thing to do and it does work in some accessors, to, I've that in I've traitly had address infining what are to the Do II vector of the contract of the Vice. Do I want to do that just to make money. No. And then certain para position where I feel like in mind only haven, that I man on sessional everywhere, doing a red leaving. So I haven't gotten to the position where I feel like I have done harm. I have done over a handful of workshops, a lot of them for free, some of them involve some pay and I am leaving it now. I'll do it but I can't like make that my focus. . I haven't done one in a lone time. I keep tunning them down, (neproad communication 2010)

For Ali, his concern with sustainability and responsibility to the community is

purtly based on a few experiences he has had. In one case, he feels badly because he has no way to contact some of the people he developed relationships with as part of

workshops:

I went and did a workshop in the northern arctic...in Labrador. There was a person

there, a pay there who I became chose with and life I completely be touch with him. In contracting the contracting of the contracting co

Overall, Ali feels his contribution to these projects should be sustainable in the

communities. He states that "if it is not sustainable then it does more harm than good to most parties" (personal communication 2010). He has turned down opportunities to work

for organizations before and will continue to do so, even though it is hard to make a living to a bin-hor artist.

³⁸ During an interview All merishmed that the hald done another hip-hap workshap with youth in Stoney and Ketch Prints. He give held some of his orapisoms than for them to see. Since the workshap, a few of the youth had been impried so start a hip-hop group and say in contact with All personal communication 2016, As well, his grouped youth had started nording with some cledary such in their communication interacts a hip-hop altern. However, All feets that this is "the care case" where his workshap in titues exercising sequentially represent communication 2016.

Sustainability is an offent discussed concept in development Hermane. There is often debase about bringing/piving controlling "good" and what happens when that can no longer be sustained by the implementing agency. This is not of the reasons why many development projects seek to be community-based and one resources from the community, as there will be a greater classor of sustainability of the moiot.

The health organization and musicians may have differing opinion about what anoth to be unstained in the community as a result of the project. The musicians, for instance, may see the music or recording techniques they taught as important to be surraised as well as the health extend knowledge. On the other hand, the health organizations may see music as only a means to are off. For them, it is ultimately the health convent knowledges which and the three which we used in a community.

This them of allowine, from the prospective of moticines working with both regularization, has not been opened in a North. Account. However, Editors, against any and the proposition in North Kerny, and the North North Kerny, Van Barn and, "The do requisitation in North Kerny, Van Barn and, "The do requisitation and moticine and place in present "Mart are the proportions of still mothers at organization and of motions nor man's "discissions not proposition of still mothers are organization and of motions nor man's "discissions in procession" and discipline and the work when the production after when the openior and profession described in the still a stil

My research attempts to answer some of these questions and develop other questions about the relationship between the musicians and their relationship with the bealth premoting organization. While my research does not fully illuminate a discussion of these questions, it does show that there is a need to further investigate the relationship between organizations and the musicians they him, especially as music-based programs seem to be on the rise.

Additionally, something that became apparent through the interviews is that there does not some to be many resources available for manicians who are approximed by an organization to collaborate on social development projects although there seems to be a more for such resources. Resources for muschs should include information about what the possible representations of working on such as project are.

One insee important insee that was a nice by one informant but was not niced by any others was whether having only made hip-hop arison facilitating the workshop would have an impact on the foundar participants. Whether the grander of the facilitater has an impact on the experiences of male and foundar participants should be investigate. In particular, does the granter of the facilitation affect whether a facilitation is viewed as a proce.

A further consideration that was bought to my intention by principating in the Alicia Audion workshop in first Exhaud Badion bear either and installation the against of the capacitation. Since of the artists that Badional there workshops were not citer on the EVF intensions that had been presented to the years. This can resist containes with they have adapterately prosited on the year. This can resist confidence with they would appropriately intention excess information. It stress are to copper you do not the topic of EVF, it is important for these artists, or youth and the badion and the copic of EVF, it is important for these artists, or youth and the badion and the copic of EVF, it is important for these artists. The contribution is the copie of the cartists, they would be after the or the commentation of the contribution of the capacitation that they are finalling with the block leads are to be commentative.

CHAPTER FIVE

CONCLUSION

My gad in this thesis was to provide an everview of thow hip-hap is being useful or does to better understand how music is thought to work in HTV education instructions in North America. Currently, studies written on music-hord interventions may provide much information about how music was actually used in the intervention. Regardless, one may infer from these studies that music in being used in several different ways in educational settines.

My research with Taking Action allowed new investigate in general reads between both per was used in this insection and why is now that it is made agreement to the other and personal to the two appropriate general for ITV education with Aberligated pout in Casula. The facilitation and high being a second with Taking Action before of the higher jets are required great for expertigate point for insecting for their insection for the other and the control forwards and the point of a personal personal and the control forwards are the higher facilitations in the project was easily they personal to conflict control for ITV admits the conflict control for ITV information, congruent on the Virtual regions with the provisions. Facilitation for the project was easily they personal to ITV information conflict control in the Virtual regions with the provisions. Facilitation debt.

Further studies may compare the assets of various arts genres for their potential in HIV education. As well, future studies should continue to investigate whether hip-hop has characteristics that make it better than other arts for engaging youth in developing a critical consciousness.

The therms of technological appropriateness is a those that seems quite obvious yet has not been discussed in any of the literature I reviewed. Similarly, the level of musical ability and its relation to engagement is not a factor that is often discussed in relation to music-based education interventions. Perhaps one reason for this tack of relevant literature is due to the interdisciplinary nature of this research.

Another own of discouss that we upon further research is grade, it cluding students of exceptabilities of disposition and requisition discontinuation distribution to make the distribution to make the distribution to the distribution of the distri

Another question that requires more research is exploiting how youth most to having 'their music,' co-opted by health organizations. As was seen, some interventions assess hip-hop music for 'had' behaviours. Further research would allow a deeper investigation into how youth integrate the knowledge of 'had' behaviours into their limited properties. values. Additional issues around who owns the rights to the music produced by participants of interventions should be investigate in future research. As well, further research may expose whether it is necessary for youth to have some connection to hiphop in order to use it for an effective intervention (as far as I know, this was not accessed

There is also a call in the mois-based health intervention Incenture for the development of new techniques for exclusioning these programs as traditional evaluating techniques are proving inadequate. As well, this research demonstrate that there is still a great need to flosh out what is meant by "culturally indexaut" in the context of the appropriations of music based interventions.

Additionally, long-term studies of music-based intervention will provide a better understanding of how they work. Heath organizations should also be aware that different genes of music may have different potentials for use in an educational setting. As well, heath organizations should be aware that the program deliverency (musicians, trackers, heath care workers) may have an impact on the effectiveness of the program,

Musicians approached by organizations need to have resources available about working in such a partnership. They should be aware of potential concerns such as how they may or may not feel welcome in a community as they are outsiders as well as affilized with a bealth organization.

As an ethnomosicologic also innovanci in batth, it is exciting to see so many health organizations recognizing the potential of masic as a communication strategy and applying ethnomosicology to health education. There is a need for more intendisciplinary and auditative research to be done on this topic. A mutual interest in these issues and collaborative research between health researchers and ethnomusicologists could lead to better understanding of how powerful music is as a health communication strategy as well as more effective education programs.

APPENDIX A

"Keep Ya Head Up"
Tupae Shakur. 1993. Strictly 4 My
N.I.G.G.A.Z. Atlantic/Interscope
Records. CD.

Some say the blacker the berry, the sweeter the juice

I say the darker the flesh then the deeper the roots I give a holler to my sisters on welfare

Tupac cares, if don't nobody else care And with, I know they like to beat ya down a lot

When you come around the block brothus clown a lot But please don't cry, dry your eye

never let up Forgive but don't forget, girl keep your head up And when he tells you you ain't nutrin'

don't believe him And if he can't learn to love you you should leave him

Cause sista you don't need him And I ain't tryin' to cash up, I just call 'em how I see 'em You know it makes me unhappy (what's

When brothas make babies, and leave a young mother to be unhappy And since we all came from a woman Got our name from a woman and our same from a woman.

game from a woman

I wonder why we take from our women
Why we rape our women, do we hate our
women?

Time to heal our v

that)

women
And if we don't we'll have a race of

That will hate the ladies, that make the

And since a man can't make one He has no right to tell a woman when and where to create one So will the real men get up I know you're fed up ladies, but keep

Chorus

Eeewww child things are gonna get easier Eeewww child things are gonna get

Eerwew child things are govina get easier Eerwew child things are govina get

brighter Venn Texas

Aisyo, I remember Marvin Gaye, used to sing ta me He had me feelin' like black was tha' thing to be

thing to be And suddenly tha' ghetto didn't seem so tough And though we had it rough, we always

I huffed and puffed about my curfew and broke the rules Ran with the local crew, and had a smoke or two And I realize momma really paid the

price
She nearly gave her life, to raise me right
And all I had ta give her was my pipe
dream
Of how I'd rock the mic, and make it to

dream
Of how I'd rock the mic, and make it to
tha beight screen
I'm tryin' to make a dollar out of fifteen
cents
I'k hard to be legit and still pay tha rest

And in the end it seems I'm headin' for tha pen I try and find my friends, but they're blowin' in the wind Last night my buddy lost his whole family It's gorns take the mun in me to conquer this insunity It seems tha rain'll never let up

It yes (seep my head up, and still keep from getting" wet up You know it's futnry when it rains it pours They got money for wars, but can't feed

Say there ain't no hope for the youth and the truth is it ain't no hope for tha future. And then they wonder why we crazy I blame my mother, for turning my

I blaine my mother, for turning my brother into a crack baby We ain't meant to survive, cause it's a setup.

Chorus

Verse Three:

To all the ladies havin' babies on they own I know it's kinda rough and you're feelin' all alone

Daddy's long gone and he left you by ya lonesome Thank the Lord for my kids, even if nebody else want 'em 'Cause I think we can make it, in fact,

I'm sure And if you fall, stand tall and comeback for more 'Cause ain't nuttin' worse than when

your son wants to know why his daddy don't love him no mo' You can't complain you was dealt this

hell of a hand without a man, feelin'

helpless Because there's too many things for you to deal with

to deal with Dying inside, but outside you're looking fearless Ya steady hopin' things don't all down

this week

"Came if it did, you couldn't take it, and
don't blame me
I was given this world I didn't make it
And now my son's getten' older and
older and cold

From havin' the world on his shoulders While the rich kids is drivin' Benz I'm still tryin' to hold on to survivin' friends And it's crazy, it seems it'll never let up but planes... you not to keep your head up

APPENDIX B

um. n.

By the participants of Taking Action, Kettle and Stony Point, 2008

(INTRO)
I smoke like a chimney
I smoke like bob Marley did
I smoke like bob Marley did
I swod to ret high like the binds and the planes

(VERSE 1) The pain

The pain Naw it can't be explained

The pain it feeds see plain, I'll be sitting in my room and I'm going instance Seroke to much Jane. You know it man. I got nothing more to gain. Many jame is going to my brain smoke soo much jace, can't even be explained I feel the pain—I'm going to go instanc—the pain is going to blow my brain. I'm in a slates—r my in the sky because I'm soo high. I'm soo soo braked it need to cat scene.

cake

My life feels like I'm on a train. Never ending I gotta use my brain. I gotta find an
escapement to get out of this place. So I can live my life.

(CHORUS 1)
We need hope we don't need no dope. (YEA)
We need hope we don't need no done.

we need nope we don't need no dope.(TEA)
We need hope we don't need no dope.(TEA)
We need hope we don't need no dope.(TEA)
We need hope. We got hope. (YEA)

My life - is a shifteed of pain. There ain't no gain from the shirt I do man All I can do is smoke like a train I'm soo high I feel like a plane I ain't no biek. I don't need so carry no gat ea a vest. People see me in the hood and turn away and smi like a bieks. Sometimes we feel like we gotta' ma away. But we know we gotta' stand and fight the

Sometimes we feel like we gotta' run away. But we know we gotta' stand and fight pain. Show everyone how we run this place. First Nation's people. It's like we got slapped. Straight across the face. See us. You know. We were here first.

(CHORUS 2)
We need hope we don't need no done. (YEA)

We need hope we don't need no dope.

We need hope we don't need no done.(YEA) We need hope we don't need no done (YEA) We need hope. We not hope. (YEA)

Sometimes we feel like we gotta' run away. But we know we gotta' stand and fight the pain. Show everyone how we run this place. First Nation people. It's like we got slapped. Straight across the face. See us. You know, We were here first.

Appendix C

"Do it Right"

By the participants of Taking Action,
Toronto, 2008
(VERSE 1)

LLLL to the control of the time.

(VERSE 1)
1-1-1-1 don't thyme all the time
My shit isn't the best
Don't criticize cause you need to realize
that you ain't familiar to this
It's a sumples in your eyes you might
just get hypnetized

If you listen carefully the words I have spoken You see I'm not jokin'

You see I'm not jokin'
My heart is just broken
Gosta' keep on focusing
I open my eyes and look around me
All I can see is the trouble that surrounds

(CHORUS I)

Everyday is a struggle You just gotta' hold on Get up on your feet and Everyday is a struggle You just gotta' hold on

(VERSE 2)

They can't understand me My jeans may be baggy That don't give the cops the right to grabme Unhand me.

me Unhand me. This world is soo unhappy Kids feel their life is soo crappy Lookin' at life like a suicidal trap b It's like that see And if you can't see Then open your eyes and realize

No matter where you are there will be lies And people who criticize the way you look They'll try and make you small

Try and get you shook Make you wanna' retaliate with a left hoo-hoo-hook

(CHORUS 2) Everyday is a struggle You just gotta' hold on tight Get up on your feet and do it right Everyday is a struggle You just gotta' hold on tight

Don't criticize me. Don't isolate 'Cause we need to stay united Accept me. Don't reject me. 'Cause we gotta' stand strongly Keep the fire burning brightly Cause we all the same invide

Don't criticize me. Don't isolate me. 'Cause we need to stay united Accept me. Don't reject me. 'Cause we gotta' stand strongly Keep the fire burning brightly 'Cause we all the same inside

Message in the music Graduate student examines anique m

Montestin golden

Thoming Condense life media
and HV obsertion' will be met of

crations. It stoppied with the it traditional down that are detailing and then the singer is singing to colorosion about consisten many. EX quadrate table Looky will give a pre-

WORKS CITED

- African HipHop Project. The African Hiphop Project, www.africanhiphopproject.org, (accessed New 16, 2009).
- Agailera, Solis and Ana Vanesa Plasencia. 2005. Culturally Appropriate HIV/AIDS and Substance Abuse Prevention Programs for Urban Native Youth. Journal of Producedive Drucs 33, pp. 3: 259-304.
- Alim, H. Samy, Awad Brahim, and Alistair Pennycook, eds. 2009. Global Linguistic Flows. New York: Routledge.
- Alteen, Glenn. 2009. Beat nation: Hip-loop as Indigenous Culture. http://www.beatnation.org/index.html. (accessed March 4, 2010).
- American Music Therapy Association. 2010. Music Therapy Makes a Difference. http://www.musictherapy.org/, (accessed Sept 4 2010).
- Anderson, Benedict. 1983. Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Systead of Nationalism. Landon: Verso.
- Amsu-Kyeremeh, Kwasi. 1998. Theory and Application. In Perspectives in Antigenous Communication in Africa. ed. K. Amsu-Kyeremeh. Access University of Ghana.
 Ansu-Kyeremeh, Kwasi. 2005. Indigenous Communication in Africa. Ghana University Press.
 - Applied Ethnomusicology Network. 2010. Applied Ethnomusicology Network. Society for Ethnomusicology 2006. http://www.appliedethnomusicology.org/index.php?org/intex.php.org/intex.php.or
 - Barrington Research Group Inc. Get the Facts: Collection of Project Case Studies
 Hepatitis C Prevention. Support and Research Program. http://www.ptususpc.gc.ca/hepe/pubs/pcs-rep/index-eng.php. (accessed May 16 2009).
 - Bartlett, Steve. 2010. Mexicuse in the Massic. The Telegram, July 14, 2010.
- Barz, Gregory. 2006. Singing for Life: HIV/AIDS and Music in Uganda. New York: Routledge.
- Bastien, Sheri. 2009. Reflecting and Shaping the Discourse: The Role of Music in AIDS Communication in Tanzania. Social Science and Medicine 68: 1357-1360.

- Ben-Amos, Dan, ed. 1976. Folklore Genres. Edited by Wm. Hugh Jansen. Austin: University of Texas Press.
- Bostin-Foster, Carla, Nadine McLaughlin, Angela Gray, Anthony Ogodeghe, Ivan Hageman, Gunting Kaoseltun, Aran Rodriguez, and Ann Booker. 2010. Beshquing HIV and AIDS Sattongs Provenous (EHAPS: A Theoretically Based Approach for Endong HIV Proceedings to Addiscovers to Agency and Epiphenium of Approach of Sattern (EHAPS). The Approach of the Approach of the Approach of Medicine 37: 440–451.
- Brady, Erika. 2001. Healing Logics: Culture and Medicine in Modern Health Belief Systems. Unds: Utah State University Press.
- Brown, Saven. 2006. How Does Music Work? In Music and Manipulation, edited by S. Brown and U. Volgsten. New York: Berghahn.
- Brown, Steven and Ulrik Volgsten, eds. 2006. Music and Manipulation. New York: Berghahn Books.
- Butler, Paul. 2004. Much Respect: Toward a Hip-Hop Theory of Punishment. Storford Law Review 56, no. 5.
- CAMA. 2001 Music Award Winners, www.camb.com (accessed February 12, 2010)

 Campbell, Patricia Shehan. 1997. Music, the Universal Language: Fact or fallacy?

 Assentational Immunol of Music Education 79: 73, 79.
 - Chamberland, Roger. 2001. Rap in Canada: Billingsul and Multicultural. Edited by Tony Mitchell. Global Noise: Rap and Hip-hop outside the USA. Middletown: Workson University Press.
 - Chang, Jeff. 2005. Can't Stop Won't Stop: A history of the hip-hop generation. New York: St Martin's Press.
 - Chapman, Robert, Roger Blench, Gordena Kranjac-Berisavljevic', and A.B.T. Zakariah. 2003. Raral Radio in Agricultural Entension: The Example of Vernacular Radio Programmes on Soil and Water Conservation in N. Ghana. Agricultural Research and Extension Networks 127: 1-16.
 - Cusick, Suzanne G. 2006. Music as Torture/Music as Weapon. Transcultural Music
 - Cutler, Cecilia, 2007. Hip-Hop Language in Sociolinguistics and Beyond. Language and Linquistics Company 1, no. 5, 519,538.

Deb Source Email message to author March 3, 2010

Delgado, Melvin and Huiquan Zhou. 2008. Fourth-led Health Promotion in Urban Communities. Plymouth: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers. Inc.

DeNora, Tia. 2000. Music in Everyday Life. New York: Cambridge University Press.
2001. After Advance Berlinding Music Societies: Cambridge Cambridge

University Press.

Dismond Branch, 2008. Nation American Masic in Eastern North America, New York:

Diantess, Bevery, 200. States American Basic in Guitern Awar America. New York: Oxford University Press.
Direitriadis, Grev. 2009. Performing Identity/Performing Culture. New York: Peter Land

Publishing, Inc.

Dissunayake, Wimal. 1977. New Wine in Old Bontles: Can Folk Media Convey Modern

Messages? Journal of Communication 27, no. 2: 122-124.

Duncar Richard. 1971. Applied Folklore Papers on Applied Folklore 40.

Efron, Sarah, Native Hip-Hoppers Rap Our Their Mexicage.

http://www.uarahoro.com/intrinsin/hibits/inform.shmd (ground Scotomber 27.

Eller-Isaacs, Jonah. Singing in the Shadow of AIDS. http://news.minnesota.publicradio.org/projects/2005/11/aidsmusic/ (accessed October 22, 2006).

Eller-Isaacs, Joseph. 2006. Singing in the Shadow of Death. UU World 20, no. 2. https://www.useaceld.cea/isaacs/usemmer/2006.shtml (accessed Jene 13, 2010)

http://www.useworld.org/iosues/summer/2006.shtml (accessed June 13, 2010).

Fiske, John. 1989. Understanding Papular Calture. London: Unwin Hyman.

Flicker, Sarah. In conversation with author. May 14, 2010.

20000

Flicker, Sarah and Randy Jackson. 2008. Taking Action: Using Arts-Based Approaches to Develop Aboriginal Youth Londorship in HIV Prevention. Toronte: York. University.

Forman, Murray and Mark Ambony Neal, eds. 2004. Thur's the Joint' New York: Routledge.

Freire, Paulo. 1970. Pedagogy of the Oppressed. New York: The Continuum Publishing Corporation.

- Freier Paulo, 2005. Education for Critical Consciousness. New York: Continuum.
- Friedman, Gary. 1992. AIDS in South Africa. Puppet Power. Links 9, no. 1: 20-22.
 - Frith, Simon. 1996. Performing Rites: On the Value of Popular Music. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
 Frolick, Robert. 2005. Using Cultural Materials as an Educational Tool in AIDS
- Prevention, MA, California State University.

 Gener, Cysthin Woords, Holly M, Barder Laura Johnson, Jennifer Liku, Laure Castelrau.
- Shailes Neupune, and Cheikh Niang. 2008. Personal Involvement of Young People in HIV Prevention Campuign Messages: The Role of Message Format, Culture, and Gender. Health Education and Behavior 35, no. 2: 190-206.
 - Glasgow, David. 2002. Singing for Life in the Shadow of AIDS. Exploration, http://exploration.vanderbilt.edu/news/news_barz.htm. (accessed October 12, 2006).
 - Glik, D., G Nowak, T Valente, K Sapsis, and C Martin. 2002. Youth Performing Arts Entertainment-Education for HIV/AIDS Prevention and Health Promotion: Practice and Research. Journal of Health Communication 7, no. 1: 39-57.
 - Goldstein, Diane. 2004. Once Upon a Virus. Logan: Utah State University Press.
 - Gregory, Andrew H. 1997. The Roles of Music in Society: The Ethnomusicological Perspective. In The Social Psychology of Music, ed. D. J. Hargeravos and A. C. North. 123-140. New York: Oxford University Press.
 - Hargreaves, David J. and Adrian C. North, eds. 1997. The Social Psychology of Music. New York: Oxford University Phys.
 - Harris-Lopez, Trudier. 2003. Genre. In Eight Words for the Study of Expressive Culture, edited by B. Feintuch. Illinois: The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois.
 - Hicks harper, Thandi and Billo Harper. 1999. Hip-hop's Influence within Youth Popular Culture: A Catalyst for Reacting America's Youth with Substance Abuse Prevention Messages. Silver Spring: McFarland & Associates, Inc.
 - Hollands, Robert. 2004. Rappin' on the Reservation. Sociological Research Online 9, no.
 - Hufford, David, 1998. Folklore Studies Applied to Health. Journal of Folklore Research 35, no. 3: 295-313.

- Hufford, David. 1994. Folklore and Medicine. In Parting Folklore to Use, ed. Michael Owen. Jones, Lexinostor: The University of Kentucky Press.
- Hunter, Patrick G., Glenn Schellenberg, and Ulrich Schimmack. 2010. Feelings and Perceptions of Happiness and Sadness Induced by Music: Similarities, Differences, and Mixed Emotions. Psychology of Aesthetics, Creativity, and the Aero A. no. 1:47-56.
 - Huron, David. 1989. Music in Advertising: An Analytic Paradigm. Music Quarterly 73, no. 4: 557-574.
- Jokes, Melinda J. and Manoj Sharma. 2007. Community. Family and School-based Interventions for HIV/AIDS Prevention in African American adolescents. Californian Journal of Health Pronoution 5, no. 1: 39–54.
- Ignace, Marianne and George Ignace. 2005. Tagging, Rapping and the Voices of the Ancestors: Expressing Aberiginal Identity between the Small City and the Rez. The Small Cities Book, ed. Will Gurren-Petts. Vancouver: New Star Books.
- Iguartua, Juan Jose, Lifen Cheng, and Orquiden Lopes. 2003. To Think or Not to Think: Two Pathways Towards Persuasion by Short Films on AIDS Prevention. Journal of Health Communication 8: 513-528.
- Impey, Angela. 2002. Culture, Conservation and Community Reconstruction: Explorations in Advocacy Ethnomusicology and Participatory Action Research in Northern Kwazulu Natal. Yearbook for Traditional Music 34: 9-34.
- Isabirya, Joel. 2008. Philly Lutzaya: Popular Music and the Fight Against HIV/AIDS in Unwala. Assemble of Postvolonial Weising 44, pp. 1: 29-35.
- Johnson, Bruce and Martin Cloonan. 2008. Dark Side of the Time: Popular Masic and Violence. Burlington: Adaptat Publishing Limited.
- Jones, Michael Owen, ed. 1994. Parting Folklove to Use. Lexington: The University Press of Kentucky.
- Justin, Patrik and John Sloboda, eds. 2001. Music and Emotion. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Keyes, Cheryl L. 2002. Rap Music and Street Consciousness. Chicago: University of Illinois Press.
- Kirshenblatt-Gimblett, Barbara. 1988. Mintolen Dichotomies. Journal of American Folklore 101, no. 400: 140-155.

- Koen, Benjamin D, ed. 2008. The Oxford Handbook of Medical Ethnomusicology. New York: Oxford University Press, Inc.
 - Krims, Adam. 2000. Rap Music and the Poetics of Identity. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Lakhani, Ali. 2009. Porforlio Report. Toronto: York University
- Lakhani, Ali, Interview by author, Telephone, April 2, 2010.
- Larkin, June, Sarah Flicker, Rath Koieszae-Green, Susan Mintz, Michelle Dagaino, and Claudia Minchell. 2007. HIV Risk, Systemic Inequities, and Aberiginal Youth: Widering the Circle for HIV Prevention Programming. Cossalion Journal of Public Housh 98, no. 3: 179-182.
 - Laohaa, Brett. 2006. The Arts of the Remis: Ethnography and Rap. Anthropology Matters 8, no. 2.
- Lashsas, Brett and Karen Fox. 2006. Rec Needs a New Rhythm Cur Rap is Where We're Livin'. Leisure Sciences 28: 267-283.
- Ladrua, Brett D. 2006. "Just Another Native?" Soundscapes, Choristers, and Borderlands in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. Cultural Studies/Critical Methodologies 6, no. 3: 391–410.
- Lashua, Brett D and Karen Fox. 2007. Defining the Groove: From Remix to Research in the Boot of Booke Street. Leisure Sciences 29: 143-158.
- Lashua, Brett D. and Jennifer Kelly. 2008. Rhythms in the Concrete: Re-irragining Relationships Between Space, Race, and Mediated Urban Youth Cultures. The Journal of the Canadian Association of Leiture Studies 32, no. 2: 461-488.
- Lemieux, Anthony F., Jeffery D. Fisher, and Felicia Punto. 2008. A Music-based HIV Prevention Intervention for Urban Adolescents. Health Psychology 27, no. 3: 349-337.
- Lent, John A. 1982. Grassroots Renaissance: Folk Media in Third World Nations. Media Asia 90: 9-17.
- Lewis, Nghana. 2008. Is (Black) America Dying Slowly? The Intensions Between Hip-hop Culture and the HIV/AIDS Epidemic. Paper presented at the armsol meeting of the Association for the Study of African American Life and History. www.hilaculemic.com/purests/14179-index.html. (secosed January 21, 2010).

- Lowe, John. 2008. A Cultural Approach to Conducting HIV/AIDS and Hepatitis C Virus Education among Native American Adolescents. The Journal of School Narring 24, no. 4, 229-238.
- Lull, James, ed. 1987. Popular Music and Communication. Newbury Park: Suge Publications. Inc.
- MacKinnon, Emily Margaret. 2008. Music as an Educational Tool for HTV/AIDS: A Comparative Study. Masters of Arts, The University of British Columbia.
- Majumdar, Busanti B, Tracey L Chambers, and Jacqueline Roberts. 2004. Communitybased, Culturally Sensitive HIV/AIDS Education for Aboriginal Adolescents: Implications for Nursing Practice. Journal of Transcultural Nursing 15, no. 1: 69-
- McNair, Janis and John Powles. 2005. Higgies vs Hip-hop Heads: An Exploration of Music's Ability to Communicate an Albamathre Political Agenda from the Perspective of Two Divergent Musical Genres. In Musical Communication, ed. Deoubly Miell, Raymond A. R Macdonald and David John Hargreaves. New York Oxford University Press Inc.
- Merriam, Alan P. 1964, The Anthropology of Music. Evanston: Northwestern University
- Miell, Derothy. Raymond Macdonald, and David J. Hargreaves. 2005. Musical Communication. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Mill, Judy E, Randy C Jackson, Catherine A Worthington, Chris P Archibald, Tom Wong, Ted Myers, Tracey Prentice, and Susan Sommerfeldt. 2008. HIV Testing and Care in Canadian Aboriginal Youth: A Community Based Mixed Methods State. MRC Inferiona Disposars 8: 132.
- Mitchell, Tony. 2000. Doin' Damage in my Native Language: The Use of "Resistance Vernaculars" in Hip Hop in France, Italy and Astearou/New Zealand. Psysolo-Music and Society 24 (3):41-55.
- Mitchell, Tony 2001. Global Noise: Rap and Hip-Hop Outside the USA. Middletown: Weslevan University Press.
- Mitchell, Tony. 2003. Australian Hip-Hop as a Subculture. Youth Studies Australia 22, no. 2.
- Mitchell, Tony. 2006. Aboriginal Hip-Hop: A Modern Day Corroborov. Paper presented at Hip-hop meets Academia: International Conference, Chemnitz, Germany, 3-4 August, 2006.

- Mize, S.J.S., B.E. Robinson, W.O. Bockting, and K.E. Schelterna. 2002. Meta Analysis of the Effectiveness of HIV Prevention Interventions for Women. Journal of AIDS Care 14: 163-180.
- Moreno, Joseph J. 2006. Orpheus in Hell: Music in the Holocaust. In Music and Musipulation, ed. Steven Brown and Ulrik Volgsten. New York: Berghahn Books.
- Mustoe-Laboy, Miguel A., Daniel H. Castellanos, Chanel S. Haliburton, Erresto Vasquez del Aguila, Hannah J. Weinstein, and Richard G. Parker. 2008. Condom Use and Hip-hop Culture: The Case of Urban Young Men in New York City American Journal of Public Health 98, no. 6: 1081–1085.
- NAMA, 2010. Native American Music Awards. Native American Music Awards Inc. 2008. www.nativeamericanmusicawards.com (accessed May 12, 2010).
 - Nettl, Branc. 1980. Ethnomusicology: Definitions, Directions, and Problems. In Musics of Many Caltures, ed. E May, Berkeley: University of California Press.
 - Nicholson, Kimberly. 2007. "Music with a Message:" A Proposed Evaluation Model for the Krask Movement Health initiative for Youth. Master of Public Health, University of Pittsburgh.
 - Ntarangwi, Mwenda. 2009. East African Hip-hop. Chicago: Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois.
 - O'Cornor, Bonnie Blair. 1995. Healing Traditions: Alternative Medicine and the Health Professions: Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.

 Page. Nature and Cherl Carlos. 1999. Empresement: What is it? Assemble of Extension.
 - 37, no. 5.

 Profiled Schooler Mand Office Names: Support Openha Associational Name Corbrish
 - Aideo, 2001. Using Felk Media in HIV/AIDS Prevention in Rural Chora. Assertican Journal of Public Health 91, no. 10: 1559-1562.
 - Potter, Russell A. 1995. Spectacular Vernaculars: Hip-Hop and the Politics of Postwoodernism. Albany: State University of New York Press.
 - Potts, K. 2006. Music is the Weapon: Music as an Anti-Colonial Tool for Aboriginal
 - Public Health Agency of Canada. What Determines Health, www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/phsp/determinants/index-eng.php (accessed July 23, 2009).

- Reece, Skeena. 2009. Purple Turtle Speaks and Breaks.
- http://www.beatration.org/index.html. (accessed March 4, 2010).

 Restrictor, Ken, Robin Soler, and Ronald L. Brainewaite. 2000. Cultural Sensitivity in Substance Use Proportion. Journal of Community Psychology 28, no. 3: 271-290.
 - Ricci, Christina, Sarah Flicker, Oren Jalon, Randy Jackson, and Christine Smillie-Adjarkwa. 2009. HIV Prevention with Aboriginal Youth: A Global Scoping Review. Canadian Journal of Aboriginal Community-Based HIV/AIDS Research
- Rice, Timothy. 2008. Toward a Mediation of Field Methods and Field Experience in Ethnomosicology. In Shadows in the Field, ed. Gregory Bazz and Timothy Cooley. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Rose, Tricia. 1994. Black Noise: Rap Music and Black Culture in Contemporary America. Hanover: Wesleyan University Press.
 - Rose, Tricia. 1997. Orality and Technology: Rap Music and Afro-American Cultural Resistance. In Mass Madia and Society, ed. Alan Wells and Ernest A. Hakanen. Greenwich: Ables. Publishing Corporation.
- Sacks, Oliver, 2007. Musicophilia: Tales of Music and the Brain. Toronto: Alfred A. Knopf Canada.
- Ship, Susan J and Laura Norton. 2001. HIV/AIDS and Aboriginal Women in Canada. Canadian Women's Studies 21, no. 2: 25-31.
- Silver, David. 2001. Songs and Storytelling: Beinging Health Messages to Life in Uranda. Education for Moulth 14, no. 1: 51-60.
- Singhal, Arvind, Michael J. Cody, Everett M Rogers, and Miguel Sabido. 2004. Entertainment-Education and Social Change: History, Research and Practice Makush: Laurence Eelbaum.
- Singhal, Arvind and Everett Rogers. 1999. Entertainment-Education: A Communication Strategy for Social Change. New Jersey: Lawrence Erlburn and Associates, Inc.
- Singhal, Arvind and Everett M. Rogers. 2002. A Theoretical Agenda for Entertainment-Education. Communication Theore 12 no. 2: 112-134
- Skinner, D and C.A. Metcalf. 1991. An Evaluation of an Education Programme on HIV Infection Using Pageetry and Street Theatre. AIDS Care 3, no. 3.

- Sparling, Heather. 2008. Categorically Speaking: Towards a Theory of (Musical) Genre in Case Beeton Goelic Culture. Ethnomusicology \$2 (3):401-425.
- Stadnicki, Daniel. 2009. Case Study: Taking Action: Art and Aboriginal Youth Leadership for HIV Prevention – Hip-loop Workshop. Torono: York University.
- Stadnicki Daniel Interview by author, Telephone, March 26, 2010.
- Stavrios, George. 2005. Droppin' Conscious Beats and Flows: Aboriginal Hip-hop and Youth Identity. Australian Aboriginal Studies 2: 44-54.
- Steenbeek, A. 2004. Empowering Health Promotion: A Holistic Approach in Preventing Sexually Transmitted Infections among First Nations and Inuit Adolescents in Canada. Journal of Holistic Nursing 22, no. 3: 254-46.
- Stephens, Torrance, Ronald Braithwaite, J Lubin, and Sandra Taylor. 2000. The Use of Hip-hop Music as an HIV Risk Reduction Intervention Poster Session. In International Conference on AIDS.
 - Stephens, Torrance, Rossald L. Breinbrauler, and Sandre E. Taylor. 1998. Model for Using Hip-Hop Models for Small Groups HIPA/MED Precedings Counseling with African American Adolescents and Young Adults. Patient Education and Counseling 35: 127-137.
 Stelon, Craft E. and Larry M. Gant. 2002. Tuming the Tables on the HIVAIDS Enideric His-Den as 3 Told for Rosshing African American Adolescent Girls.
- African American Research Perspectives 8: 70-82.
 - Strode, Tim and Tim Wood, eds. 2008. The Hip-hop Reader: Pearson Education, Inc. Stroders. Koon. 2005. Immunision Strategies: Hip-Hop and Criticate in Targania.
 - Asserted of the African Institute 75: 488-509.

 Stovall, David, 2006. We can relation: Hip Hop, Critical Pedagogy, and the Secondary
 - Storage David, 2009. We call relations trip resp. Crisical volumes, and in accountary Classroom, Urban Education 41, no. 6:535-602.

 There's Nester 2004, Folk Modes on Mours of Francisconer Education and Community.
 - Titon, Jeff Todd. 2003. Closing Address. In Invested in Community: Ethnomusicology and Musical Advesses: Providence, Rhode Island.
 - Tufte, Thomas. 2003. HIV/AIDS Communication and Presention: A Health Communication Research Project, 2001-2003: University of Copenhagen.

- Tuoby, Sue. 1999. The Social Life of Genre: The Dynamics of Folksong in China. Asian
- Turino, Thomas. 1989. The Representation of Musical Practice and the Practice of Representation. Paper presented at Society for Ethnomusicology 34th Annual Mertine. Cambridge. MA.
- Turino, Thomas, 2008. Music as Social Life. London: The University of Chicago Press.
 - Turner-Musa, Joceln O., Warron A. Rhodes, P. Thandi Hicks Harper, and Sylvia L. Quinton. 2008. Hip-Hop to Prevent Substance Use and HIV among African-American Youth: A Preliminary Investigation. Journal of Drug Education 38, no. 4, 151-166.
- Van Buren, Kathleen Noss, 2007. Partnering for Social Change: Exploring Relationships between Musicians and Organizations in Nairobi, Kenya. Ethnomaticology Forum 16, no. 2, 303 – 326.
 - Waldram, Jumes Burgess, Ann Henring, and T. Kue Young. 2006. Aboriginal Health in Canada: Historical, Coltanul, and Epidemiological Perspectives. Toronto: University of Transact Physics Decementation.
 - Wallack, Lawrence. 1994. Media Advocacy: A Strategy for Empowering People and Communities. Journal of Public Health Policy 15, no. 4: 420-436.
 - Wang, Elaine. 2010. The Beat of Boyle Street: Empowering Aboriginal Youth through Music Making. New Directions for Youth Development 125: 61-70.
 Wheeling Musican and Elian Monkey. 2000. Did You May obser the Girl Who. 2 New
 - York: New York University.

 Willand Taxin. 2009. Medicine Boars and Ascentral Elemen.
 - http://www.beatnation.org/curatorial-statements.html (accessed March 4, 2010).
 Williams, Olajide and James M. Noble. 2008. A Stroke Educational Program for

2500-2516

- Wishart Lead, Diane and Brett Lashua. 2006. Popular Media, Critical Pedagogy, and Inner City Youth. Compilion Journal of Education 29, pp. 1: 244-254.
- World Entertainment News Network. Lady Gaga Takes an HIV Test. http://www.acoshowbiz.com/news/views/w0001385.html (acosword May 26, 2010).

- World, Health Organization. 1948. Preamble to the Constitution of the World Health Organization as Adopted by the International Health Conference. In Internation
- YAHAnet, 2009. YAHAnet: Youth, the Arts, HIV & AIDS Network, www.yuhanet.org. (accessed August 6, 2009).
- Yasin, Jon. 1999. Rap in the African-American Music Tradition: Cultural Assertion and Continuity. In Race and Ideology: Language, Symbolium, and Popular Culture, ed. Arthur Kean Spears: 197-223. Detroit: Wayne State University Press.
- Yee, Jessica. 2008. Turtle Talk. Turtle Irland News. June 2008. http://takingaction/youth.blogspot.com/. (accessed April 25, 2010).
- Yee, Jessica. Interview by author. Telephone. March 25, 2010.

DISCOGRAPHY

Tupac Shakur. 1993. Strictly 4 My N.I.G.G.A.Z. Atlantic/Interscope Records. B000005Z0G, CD.







